

University of Central Florida

Electronic Theses and Dissertations, 2004-2019

2012

# Italian-american Ethnic Concentration, Informal Social Control, And Urban Violent Crime: A Defended Neighborhoods Approach

Hollianne Elizabeth Marshall University of Central Florida

Part of the Sociology Commons Find similar works at: https://stars.library.ucf.edu/etd University of Central Florida Libraries http://library.ucf.edu

This Doctoral Dissertation (Open Access) is brought to you for free and open access by STARS. It has been accepted for inclusion in Electronic Theses and Dissertations, 2004-2019 by an authorized administrator of STARS. For more information, please contact STARS@ucf.edu.

#### **STARS Citation**

Marshall, Hollianne Elizabeth, "Italian-american Ethnic Concentration, Informal Social Control, And Urban Violent Crime: A Defended Neighborhoods Approach" (2012). *Electronic Theses and Dissertations, 2004-2019*. 2220.

https://stars.library.ucf.edu/etd/2220



#### ITALIAN-AMERICAN ETHNIC CONCENTRATION, INFORMAL SOCIAL CONTROL, AND URBAN VIOLENT CRIME: A DEFENDED NEIGHBORHOODS APPROACH

by

HOLLIANNE E. MARSHALL B.A. City University of New York M.A. University of Central Florida

A dissertation submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in the Department of Sociology in the College of Sciences at the University of Central Florida Orlando, Florida

Summer Term 2012

Major Professor: Jay Corzine

© 2012 Hollianne E. Marshall

#### ABSTRACT

This study examines the impact of white ethnic concentration on robbery and homicide in Chicago and New York City. As one of the first to disaggregate white ethnic populations, this study has the expectation that Italian-American concentration will have a stronger influence on robbery and homicide than any other white ethnic concentrations. This study is founded on prior qualitative research suggesting that the reputation of Italian-Americans influences the behavior of outsiders in their communities. The data show there is a significant and negative relationship between Italian-American concentration and the violent crimes robbery and homicide. This relationship only exists for white ethnic concentration with robbery. These patterns occur across both cities at three different aggregate levels. The results indicate that there may be particular characteristics about Italian-American ethnic concentrations which have dampening effects on the frequency of homicide and robbery in their communities; it is speculated that a reputation for Mafia involvement is one of the protective factors.

### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I would like to acknowledge Dr. Corzine, Dr. Jasinski, Dr. Huff-Corzine, and Dr. Jarvis for their help with this document and for the support during my graduate career. The advice and professional development have been invaluable and for that I am very grateful.

I would also like to acknowledge my parents for their total support in completing this document and for their continued assistance with childcare.

To my ex-spouse's parents, I am grateful for the assistance given each week so that I could attend class.

Ethan and Xander, you guys were both troopers. You made it through!

## **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

LIST OF FIGURES	vii
LIST OF TABLES	viii
CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION	1
Chapter Outline	5
CHAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW	8
Social Control within Criminological Theories	8
Urban Ecology, Natural Areas, Concentric Zones, and Social Control	11
Social Disorganization Theory	15
Defended Neighborhoods	
Routine Activities Theory	22
Broken Windows	
CHAPTER 3: THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK	
The Defended Neighborhood	32
Ethnic Concentration and Criminal Networks	39
Cultural Roots of the Italian-American Mafia	39
Characteristics of the Defended Mafia Neighborhood	41
CHAPTER 4: HYPOTHESES, DATA, AND METHODS	48
Choosing the Study Areas	48
Hypotheses 1-6	50
Hypotheses 7-12	51
Dependent Variables	52
Independent Variables	53
Data Collection	57
Analytic Plan	58
Spatial Autocorrelation	60
Application of Spatial Autocorrelation with Count Data	63
Calculating the Moran's I	64

CHAPTER 5: RESULTS	
Descriptive Statistics	
Results for Hypotheses 1-6	
Hypotheses 7-12	
CHAPTER 6: DISCUSSION, THE CITY OF CHICAGO	
Predicting Robbery in Chicago	
Predicting Homicide in Chicago	
Levels of Aggregation	
CHAPTER 7: DISCUSSION, THE CITY OF NEW YORK	
Predicting Robbery in New York City	
Predicting Homicide in New York City	
CHAPTER 8: LIMITATIONS AND CONCLUSION	
Conclusion	
REFERENCES	

### LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1: Timeline, Criminological Theories Emphasizing Elements of Social Control.	11
Figure 2: Mechanisms of Informal Social Control in Criminological Theories	28
Figure 3: Local Moran's I Results for Homicide and Robbery in Chicago Census Tracts	\$,
2010-2011, N=786	66
Figure 4: Local Moran's I Results for Homicide and Robbery in Chicago Neighborhood	ls,
2010-2011, N=220	67
Figure 5: Local Moran's I Results for Homicide and Robbery in New York City	
Community Districts, 2010-2011, N=59	68

### LIST OF TABLES

Table 1: Descriptive Statistics for Census Tracts 2006-2010 and the Reported Robberyand Homicide Incidents 2010-2011 in Chicago (N=786)
Table 2: Descriptive Statistics for Neighborhoods 2006-2010 and the Reported Robberyand Homicide Incidents 2010-2011 in Chicago (N=221)
Table 3: Descriptive Statistics for Community Districts 2006-2010 and the ReportedHomicide Incidents 2010-2011 in New York City (N=59)78
Table 4: Negative Binomial Regression Reported Robbery Incidents in Chicago CensusTracts, 2010-2011, N=78681
Table 5: Negative Binomial Regression Reported Homicide Incidents in Chicago CensusTracts, 2010-2011, N=78683
Table 6: Negative Binomial Regression Reported Robbery Incidents in ChicagoNeighborhoods, 2010-2011, N=22086
Table 7: Negative Binomial Regression Reported Homicide Incidents in ChicagoNeighborhoods, 2010-2011, N=22088
Table 8: Negative Binomial Regression Reported Robbery Incidents in New York CityCommunity Districts, 2010-2011, N=5990
Table 9: Negative Binomial Regression Reported Homicide Incidents in New York CityCommunity Districts, 2010-2011, N=5992
Table 10: Negative Binomial Regression Reported Robbery Incidents in Chicago CensusTracts, 2010-2011, N=78695
Table 11: Negative Binomial Regression Reported Homicide Incidents in ChicagoCensus Tracts, 2010-2011, N=78697
Table 12: Negative Binomial Regression Reported Robbery Incidents in ChicagoNeighborhoods, 2010-2011, N=220
Table 13: Negative Binomial Regression Reported Homicide Incidents in ChicagoNeighborhoods, 2010-2011, N=220101
Table 14: Negative Binomial Regression Reported Robbery Incidents in New York CityCommunity Districts, 2010-2011, N=59

Table 15: Negative Binomial Regression Reported Homicide Incidents in New York CityCommunity Districts, 2010-2011, N=59105
Table 16: Summary of Results for Percent Italian and Ethnic Concentration for the 12      Models
Table 17: Summary of the Control Variables for the 12 Models 107

#### **CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION**

High rates of violent crime in urban areas in the United States perplex and exhaust criminological research. Discussed empirically for decades, the consensus that urban areas typically generate higher violent crime rates than their rural counterparts maintains its validity (Blau & Blau, 1982; Kingston, Huizinga & Elliott, 2009; Massey, 1994; Peterson & Krivo, 2005; Sampson, Raudenbush & Earls, 1997). The Uniform Crime Report (UCR) for 2008 shows a violent crime rate of 381.9 for metropolitan counties (population over 100,000) and a violent crime rate of 237.8 for non- metropolitan counties (population less than 10,000 (Federal Bureau of Investigation [FBI], 2008). In 2009, these rates remained constant with violent crime rates of 359.4 and 230.3 for metropolitan counties and non-metropolitan counties, respectively (FBI, 2009). These data illustrate the disparity between urban and rural violent crime rates. Variables commonly examined to explain the high violent crime rate in urban locations include total population, population density, poverty, opportunity, segregation, structural racism, and ethnic concentration, among others (Park & Burgess 1925; Sampson & Lauritsen, 1997; Shaw & McKay [1942]1969). However, in smaller aggregate levels within urban areas, pockets of crime noticeably above and below city-wide averages become evident (Park & Burgess, 1925; Sampson, 1985). Explanations for this variability in the urban crime rates at the neighborhood level share similarities with those for the higher and lower crime rates at the city level.

Segregation, ethnic concentration, socioeconomic status, and population density are applied to understanding both high and low crime rates across neighborhoods within urban areas. Placing emphasis on socioeconomic status as a factor that explains neighborhood violent crime finds its way to the foreground of the literature. Poverty, unemployment, alcohol availability, family composition, and educational attainment are frequently discussed as indicators of socioeconomic status at the neighborhood level and mentioned in relationship to violent crime rates (Blau &Blau 1982; Browning & Erickson, 2009; Morenoff & Sampson, 1997; Speer, Gorman, Labouvie, & Ontush, 1998; Sundquist, Theobald, Yang, Li, Johansson & Sundquist, 2006). Massey (1994) discusses segregation and structural racism as the root of the difference in violent crimes within urban neighborhoods. Sampson and Lauritsen (1997) agree with certain aspects of segregation as a catalyst for urban violent crime, but also report on collective efficacy as contributing to the depletion of urban violent crime despite racially or ethnically disparate circumstances. Black (1976), Cooney (1994), Patillo (1998), Suttles (1972) and Whyte (1943) theoretically and qualitatively discuss informal social control as a key factor in maintaining low violent crime rates in urban neighborhoods. Without denying the plausibility or validity of any of these suggestions, an alternative explanation for the variability in violent crime across urban neighborhoods should be explored. This study builds on current arguments for population homogeneity, collective efficacy, and informal social control as explanations for lowered rates of violent crime. Ethnic concentration is often linked to lowered crime rates at the neighborhood level through increased collective efficacy and informal social control based on cultural similarities and

strong community ties (Bursik and Grasmick, 1993; Hirschi, 1969; Hunter, 1985; Shaw and McKay, [1942]1969). Italian ethnic concentration, typically studied qualitatively on limited populations, has been notably discussed as an influence on neighborhood protection (Lombardo & Lurigio, 1995; Suttles, 1972). Ethnographies paint Italians as commanding authority in their respective neighborhoods based on a reputation for violence and a rumored relationship to the Italian-American Mafia (Lombardo & Lurigio, 1995; Suttles 1972; Whyte, 1943).

Shaw and McKay (1969), Suttles (1972), Hunter (1985), Sampson (1985), and Bursik and Grasmick (2001), among others, provide the framework for the argument that, despite the massive illicit dealings of the Italian-American Mafia, the residential neighborhoods in which they live and work remain relatively free of delinquency and street crime, more so than other similar urban neighborhoods. The underlying premise is straight-forward, everybody prefers to live in a safe neighborhood. This study will examine the characteristics of the defended neighborhood (DeSena, 2005; Suttles, 1972) and how they are uniquely applied to New York City and Chicago neighborhoods. The expectation is that neighborhoods with an Italian-American concentration have significantly lower rates of violent crime than other neighborhoods within these cities due to the influence and informal social control exerted through ethnic concentration and organized crime.

First, after a clarification of the impact of social organization and social control in the existing literature, this study disaggregates white ethnic concentration, which will move forward the existing literature from only disaggregating population concentration

by black, white, and Latino (Feldmeyer and Steffensmeier, 2009; Martinez, 2010; Sampson, 2002). This is important because while finding that predominantly white ethnic communities have significantly different crime rates is useful, understanding if there is a significant difference between individual white ethnic concentrations will prove more constructive; this is true not only for understanding crime but also for understanding patterns of urban development. Next, this study observes the social organization of the Italian-American neighborhoods as well as the Italian-American Mafia as vehicles for informal social control in a neighborhood setting. Finally, this study tests social disorganization theory and various ideas on social control, examining whether the criteria for patterns of social disorganization and social control hold true in the neighborhoods that have lower violent crime rates, or if the lowered rate could alternatively be explained by Italian-American Mafia presence. Because rates of violent crime in urban areas are of interest, this study will add to the discussion of the protective factors of ethnic concentration, organization and informal social control, along with the convergence of these concepts in the creation and maintenance of defended neighborhoods. There is a large potential for generating more effective urban public policy by informing the importance of informal social control for defended neighborhoods and, subsequently, neighborhood public safety. Rather than the traditional urban focus of correcting for socioeconomic status, public policies could begin to focus on community organization and individual responsibility regardless of economic position.

#### Chapter Outline

Chapter two overviews the relevant theoretical and empirical literature related to neighborhoods and crime. This chapter explores the contributions of ecological approaches to criminology, as well as the criticisms of these theories and the status of current empirical evidence therein. Social control is discussed as the underlying feature for both social problems and solutions in the extant literature.

Focusing on social control, chapter three delineates the theoretical framework set forth by Shaw and McKay (1969), Suttles (1972), Hunter (1985), Sampson (1985), and Bursik and Grasmick (2001), as it relates to ethnic concentration and collective efficacy in urban areas. This chapter conceptualizes similarities between the social organization of a defended neighborhood and the cultural organization of Italian-Americans. For example, Sampson (1999) highlights the importance of family composition in a socially organized neighborhood, and family composition appears to be a key factor in Italian-American culture and the culturally generated Italian-American Mafia organization. Building on previous suggestions that neighborhoods with criminal networks often experience lower rates of violent crime, this chapter discusses the social control that is potentially generated through criminal organizations. Finally, this chapter overviews the social organization, social control, and reputation needed for both the function of the Italian-American Mafia organization and the function of a successful defended neighborhood.

Chapter four outlines the data collection and methodological foundation of the empirical analysis for this project. The layout for the cities of New York and Chicago are explained, and the agencies from which the data will be collected are discussed. Finally the analyses of choice are overviewed.

Chapter five covers the results of the descriptive statistics and the 12 negative binomial models. The relationships between the predictor variables and the violent crimes, robbery and homicide, are presented and the statistical significance of predictor variables is highlighted.

Chapter six discusses the implications of the results for the city of Chicago. A juxtaposition of the results is made for two levels of aggregation, the Chicago neighborhoods and census tracts. Finally this chapter discusses whether or not the results reflect that smaller aggregate levels are more useful for analyses than larger ones.

Chapter seven discusses the results for the City of New York and the inferences that can be made therein. Similar patterns of crime and predictors of crime are seen in both Chicago and New York City, and these patterns are discussed in this chapter.

Chapter eight focuses on the limitations and makes final concluding remarks. This confirms what we can or cannot infer from the entire study; what the patterns of significance the Italian-American and white ethnic concentrations have on the violent crimes, robbery and homicide, and what can truly be said about them.

Successfully disaggregating white ethnic concentration and quantitatively testing a subject matter that has typically been left to ethnographies and qualitative research are the two main goals of this project. Looking for patterns across cities and at different aggregate levels and understanding if the concentration of certain white ethnic groups, particularly Italian-Americans, can predict lower counts of robbery and homicide are also

of importance here. Prior qualitative studies create the framework that there should be a distinct difference in the presence of crime in communities that are predominantly Italian-American (Suttles, 1972; Whyte, 1943). Much of this study should add to the existing body of literature on informal social control and neighborhoods and crime.

#### **CHAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW**

A substantial body of literature supports social control as both a foundation of 20<sup>th</sup> century criminological theory and a suggestion as a factor in the reduction of urban violent crime rates (Janowitz, 1975; Park et al., 1925). "In the origins of sociology, 'social control' served as a central concept both for relating sociology to social philosophy and for analyzing total societies" (Janowitz, 1975, p. 82). E.A. Ross (1901) discusses the necessity of communities to "find a means of guiding the will or conscience of the individual members of society (p. 59). Many theorists have tackled the notion of social control and the phenomenon of individuals engaging in self-regulating behaviors; there is a strong will to understand exactly how communal social control occurs and why it seems to form differently across communities. "All social problems turn out to be problems of social control" (Park & Burgess, 1921, p. 785).

#### Social Control within Criminological Theories

"Social control and the mutual subordination of individual members to the community have their origin in conflict, assume definite organized forms in the process of accommodation, and are consolidated and fixed in assimilation" (Park & Burgess, 1921, p. 785). Essentially, social control involves suppression of individual inclinations and adoption of the norms of the community. According to Durkheim, "We are moral beings to the extent that we are social beings" (1961, p. 64). Travis Hirschi interprets this as "we are moral beings to the extent that we have 'internalized the norms' of society"

(Hirschi, 1969, p. 8). Social behavior is influenced by the acceptance of societal norms. Communities that push their norms on the residents could be said to have more social control over their respective areas than those places that do not have the expectation that their neighbors will share similar behaviors and beliefs.

According to Mead, "social control depends, then, upon the degree to which individuals in society are able to assume attitudes of others who are involved with them in common endeavors" (Mead, 1925, p. 275). People tend to conform to the attitudes of the individuals with whom they are closely associated, specifically if the individuals have common goals. Appearing like an early precursor to the concept of homogeneity in Shaw and McKay's social disorganization theory (1942), this idea also shows early representations of the concepts of guardianship (Cohen & Felson, 1979) and social bonding (control) theory (Hirschi, 1969). Similar to Mead's notion of assuming attitudes, Vincent (1896), writes "social control is the art of combining social forces so as to give society at least a trend toward an ideal" (Vincent, 1896, p. 490). Janowitz (1975) associated the early emergence of the concept of social control with Durkheim's "organic solidarity," Parson's "pattern variables," and Cooley's "primary and secondary groups" (Janowitz, 1975, p. 82). Simmel (1955), who authored "The Metropolis and Mental Life," focused on social control and self-regulated communities in the urban setting. The more affiliated we are with a social group the more we surrender ourselves to it, however, we retain individuality by the unique patterns of participation within the group (Simmel, 1955, pp. 140-41). "While social control involves the capacity of constituent groups in a society to behave in terms of their acknowledged moral and collective goals, it does not

imply cultural relativism" (Janowitz, 1975, p. 84). Collective morals and goals do not necessarily have to be culturally specific; they are driven and enforced by culture. Black (1970, 1984) explains that for society the written law is an uncertain guide, and rather by using informal sanctions on one another for wrong doing, social control becomes the management of conflict. Cooney (1994) argues similarly by explaining that we "rarely invoke the legal system" and that behaviors like avoidance are implemented as sanctions among the people we know that behave in ways that are not approved of either communally or culturally. Informal social control serves as an informal legal system by these standards.

The concept of social control (not Hirschi's formal theory) will be the lens through which the following theories will be analyzed. The general assertion to this point is that social control is achieved through some type of collective moral standard and some type of assimilation process within a community. This idea is of central importance to the thesis of this dissertation, because the foundation of controlling criminal behavior is in understanding social control and how it is achieved. The mechanisms for social control from each of the following theories will be teased out and discussed; see *Figure 1* for a timeline of the theories of interest. Different approaches to understanding the development of social control and the effects such control can have on violent crime at the neighborhood level are of central importance here.



Figure 1: Timeline, Criminological Theories Emphasizing Elements of Social Control

#### Urban Ecology, Natural Areas, Concentric Zones, and Social Control

Robert Park discusses "natural forces" as mechanisms of social control. While this is not an explicit implication, it becomes obvious that the pattern of city development serves as a vehicle for social control. "There are forces at work within the limits of any natural area of human habitation, in fact—which tend to bring about an orderly and typical grouping of its population and institutions" (Park, 1967, p. 1). The following will outline the many different ecological views of urban development, with a focus on their influence on social control. According to Abbot (1974) and Braude (1970), the term "ecology" originates with Ernst Haekel, a German biologist in the late 19<sup>th</sup> Century who was a proponent of Darwin (Abbott, 1974, p. 51). This idea of ecology, of the environment influencing the way that animals interact, quickly became a topic of interest in the social sciences (Abbott, 1974; Janowitz, 1975). Robert Park began investigating the social world by applying the ecological concepts of "symbiotic and cultural levels" to human interaction (Park,1936, 1939). The symbiotic level contains the natural competition between humans for survival and the cultural level is that which we create through communicative action and symbols. "The conscious participation in a common purpose and a common life, rendered possible by the fact of speech and by the existence of a fund of common symbols and meanings" (Park, 1936, p. 173). While communities may be formed by symbiotic "natural" processes, communication enables those communities to stay intact; the natural process of city development enables social interaction and social control.

Park (1936) observed that as one moved away from the center of the city of Chicago into the outer areas (suburbs) there seemed to be a correlation with the reduction of crime; he also noted "transition" neighborhoods which were the areas closest to the central business district with high concentrations of immigrants and new residents (Park, 1936, p 171). These areas typically have low-income housing and are convenient to the factory and other low-paying skilled labor jobs. Labeling these areas as "transitional" highlights the impermanence of these areas; they are used by new residents as a means to get established before eventually moving further away from the city-center to more "stable" areas of the city (Park, 1936, p. 171). Under this theory, the mechanism for social control is neighborhood location and spatial relationships, but most importantly this theory viewed city development as an innate, self-regulating process. "The organization of the city, the character of the urban environment and of the discipline

which it imposes is finally determined by the size of the population, its concentration and distribution within the city area" (Park et al., 1925, p. 6).

Central to Park's thesis were what he called "natural areas," the central business district, residential areas, industrial districts, satellite cities, slums, and immigrant colonies; these areas were not planned but naturally formed by the environment and human interaction (Park et al., [1925] 1936). "The social and physical structure of the city, with its many neighborhoods and functional areas, is then an unanticipated consequence of people attempting to live together collectively" (Abbott, 1974, p. 53). These natural areas were presumed to be found in all developing urban areas and could account for why certain ethnic enclaves and suburban areas displayed consistent characteristics across U.S. cities. Again, for Park (1936), spatial location is the underlying mechanism for social control; the specific "natural area" in which one resides determines the extent of social interaction and social organization. These natural areas sparked the interest of Ernest Burgess who took a spatial approach to the idea of ecological urban growth.

#### **Concentric Zones**

Burgess (1925) added to this theory by creating the notion of concentric zones in *The Growth of the City*, theorizing that the city comprises concentric circles radiating from the center circle, the Central Business District. Similar to Park's "natural" areas, the zones, according to Burgess, were the Central Business District, the zone of

transition, the zone of workingmen's homes, the zone of better residences, and the commuter's zone.

This theory was based on the layout of the city of Chicago, but because concentric circles cannot be replicated in most urban areas, the validity of the arguments of Burgess' zonal theory has been damaged (Quinn, 1940, p. 210). Typically, cities develop the patterns and clusters that both Park and Burgess suggest, but not in the precise manner in which they proposed. Abbott (1974) created an inverse test of this hypothesis in Moscow, Russia, analyzing a pre-industrial city to find that the most disorganized and degraded areas were actually the outer rings of the city. Supporting Burgess' hypothesis that after a city is industrialized, the central business district becomes the center, the results highlight that prior to industrialization the inverse holds true.

#### Criticisms of Ecological and Zonal Theories

Criticisms of Park and Burgess include how to measure the space between zones when mapping the circles on a given urban area. Traditional linear measures (miles, kilometers, etc.) are proposed to measure space, while time as a measure of distance is also recommended because it more accurately represents individual perceptions of urban distance (McKenzie, 1926). Others suggest that cities do not conform to the proposed concentric circles but some evidence suggests that if a different measure were used for the radius of the concentric circles, then the pattern would coincide with Burgess' proposal in a more universally applicable way (Blumenfeld, 1949; Quinn, 1940). Finally, there is the argument that these ecological theories overlook individual human choice and

action (Katz, 2009). Despite the critics who consider it to be simplistic, outdated, or inapplicable to any city beyond Chicago, evidence sustains Park and Burgess in their attempt to understand urban patterns of development and settlement, and there exists substantial support that community development facilitates informal social control. The geographical location of an area can influence the behavior of residents and serve as a mechanism for social control.

#### Social Disorganization Theory

Building on the ideas of natural areas and community as a mechanism for social control, social disorganization theory, developed by Shaw and Mckay, ([1942] 1969), is a logical extension of Park and Burgess' (1925) concentric zone theories. Capitalizing on the idea of transitional neighborhoods, this theory focuses on population heterogeneity, low income, and high mobility (transition) as conducive to disorganization that can help explain the relative levels of crime incidents in a given area. Conversely, population homogeneity, high income, and low mobility in a neighborhood are elements of stability, which yield lower incidents of crime in a neighborhood with these characteristics. "Delinquency is found to be highly correlated with changes in population, inadequate housing, poverty, presence of Negroes and foreign-born, tuberculosis, mental disorders, and adult criminality. The common basic factor is social disorganization or the absence of community effort to cope with these conditions. Causation of juvenile delinquency is to be sought more in terms of the community than of the individual" (Shaw & McKay, 1942, p xxxii). This ecological approach to understanding criminal behavior places

renewed emphasis on the importance of community, permanent residence, and collective efficacy as necessary factors in the social control of criminal activity. The mechanism for social control in this case is community stability.

More recent analyses of social disorganization find support for the theory. Kawachi and Kennedy (1999) test social disorganization and find that income inequality and low social capital are associated with violent crime and property crime, respectively. They conclude that "crime is a mirror of the quality of the social environment" (Kawachi & Kennedy, 1999, p. 719). Again, suggesting that social networks and social control are central to crime prevention, Osgood and Chambers (2000) find that "juvenile violence was associated with rates of residential instability, family disruption and ethnic heterogeneity" (p. 81). Markowitz (2006) finds support for social disorganization by concluding that increased crime and disorder share a positive relationship with fear, which in turn, reduces social cohesion. When residents become fearful of crime, they tend to seclude themselves more which breaks down already established social networks. Warner and Pierce (1993) continue the support for social disorganization theory with their findings that poverty, heterogeneity, density, and low family cohesion are important factors in understanding crime distribution (p. 493). Smith, Frazee, and Davison (2006), find support for social disorganization and its relationship to street robbery; the less socially organized a community, the more street robberies occur (p. 489). Clear, Rose, Waring and Scully (2003) also find a positive correlation between prison release rates and community crime rates. Finally, Bellair (1997) finds that human interaction between neighbors at least once per year had the "most consistent and generally strongest effect"

on the crimes of burglary, auto theft, and robbery (p. 677). This type of interaction can mediate the effect of ecological characteristics on crime. The distribution of overt street crimes generally supports the basic tenets of social disorganization theory. Evidence suggests that community organization is typically an influential factor on crime when it is included in a model. Specific characteristics like socioeconomic status, population density, or homogeneity continue to be debated in the literature as to their level of influence over community crime. This theory reiterates the importance of community as a mechanism of social control; the more organized a community is, the better communication it will have and, therefore, it has a better chance at maintaining informal social control.

#### Criticisms of Social Disorganization

Kubrin and Weitzer (2003) suggest that a major problem with social disorganization theory is that it seems like only part of the story. In other words, it overlooks the specific situations of families classified as urban poor and has led us to rely on spurious relationships for explaining urban crime; the relationships between social disorganization, detachment from the community, and delinquency are not related in the ways that are assumed by this theory (Kubrin & Weitzer, 2003; Sampson & Groves, 1989). Further, Lander (1954), Bohm (1997) and others argue that social disorganization is circular reasoning and lends itself to an ecological fallacy by relying on crime rate data for aggregate levels and ignoring the individual striving for political or social change. Others assert that there is no discussion about how to generate lawful societal norms

informally (Meares 1998). Elliot et al. (1996) find that while social disorganization proposes low income and poverty as an indirect cause of crime, many have found it to be a direct cause of crime (Kornhauser, 1979; Byrne & Sampson, 1986). The evidence is clear that social disorganization does overlook many individual and cultural characteristics of a community, but the basic tenets are continually supported in much of the empirical findings in the literature. Community organization can serve as a mechanism for informal social control.

#### Defended Neighborhoods

Explicitly discussing informal social control and building on social disorganization is Suttles' (1972) concept of "the defended neighborhood." The public reputation of a neighborhood as an important asset for maintaining safe streets is central to the defended neighborhoods thesis. Neighborhood residents define and maintain this reputation; individual effort is a key factor in protecting a neighborhood (Suttles 1972). In other words, public reputations and collective efficacy are the means to obtaining social control in a community. Both Whyte (1943) and Suttles (1972) emphasize specific cultural goals as motivations for communities to organize, rather than the concepts of affluence and homogeneity suggested by social disorganization (Alba, Logan, & Crowder, 1996; Browning, Feinberg & Dietz, 2004). In other words, neighborhood context and community dynamic influence a community's organization through socially constructed goals, highlighting that socioeconomic status might not be a key factor in social organization. Rather, communities organize because of shared interest or a

common need (which could be crime prevention). For Suttles (1972), the mechanism for social control is collective efficacy, and this is obtained through community organization with a common purpose.

Among theoretical perspectives, the defended neighborhoods thesis receives little credit and is sometimes referred to as simplistic (Green, Strolovich, & Wong, 1998). Further, others suggest it is merely a thesis focused on promoting "out-groups" and preserving "racial homogeneity" (Green et al., 1998). Qualitative studies of defended neighborhoods are said to support an idea of white homogeneity as a key factor in community defense (Alba et al., 1996), reinforcing structural racism and lending no solutions to the issue of violent crime in non-white neighborhoods (Oliver & Mendelberg, 2000).

Whyte (1943), Suttles (1972) and DeSena (1990) are typically cited to support the criticism that the defended neighborhoods thesis is a white, ethnocentric proposal (Alba et al., 1996; Grattet, 2009; Green et al., 1998; Oliver and Mendelberg, 2000). However, both Whyte (1943) and Suttles (1972) make the argument that racial and ethnic homogeneity are not the only factors in the process of collective efficacy; community goals create the context for efficacy beyond racial and ethnic tension. Patillo (1998) studied an African-American neighborhood that was home to a Chicago street gang. This neighborhood exhibited the same characteristics of a defended neighborhood that are observed in white neighborhoods. The reputation of this Chicago neighborhood was well-known to be home to this gang, therefore, the neighborhood remained relatively free from violent outsiders and residents reported feeling safe comparatively under the

protection of the gang (Patillo, 1998). This is one of many recent examples that highlight that defended neighborhoods are not limited to white ethnic concentrations; other homogeneous neighborhoods are just as effective in their own defense. Tita and Ridgeway (2007) observed gang activity in Pittsburgh and note that gang meeting spots, or "set space," may reduce crime in surrounding areas. The gang membership in this case is mostly African-American and places more emphasis on the idea that defended neighborhoods are equal opportunity for any race or ethnicity. Further, a pattern of collective efficacy is observed in Kingston, Jamaica, by Patricia Morris (2010). Within the Kingston metropolitan area, neighborhoods organized with similar political goals and through this common interest, the neighborhoods obtained effective informal social control (Morris, 2010). This case supports the idea that defended neighborhoods are not bound by ethnicity or country; the possibility for collective efficacy and informal social control depends largely on how residents organize, not ethnicity or location. As long as a neighborhood is well organized, informal social control is attainable, regardless of ethnicity or neighborhood location. The mechanism for social control is community organization around a common goal of enforcing neighborhood standards.

#### Criticisms of Defended Neighborhoods

Reider (1985) is typically referenced when the defended neighborhoods concept is discussed as promoting egregiously violent responses to "outsiders" (Alba et al., 1994; Green et al., 1998). The emphasis becomes the outcome of a community's collectivity rather than the process of achieving a community social network (Grattet, 2009). However, as proposed by Whyte (1943), Suttles (1972), and Patillo (1998), neighborhoods are not necessarily considered "safe" in the traditional sense, but despite the violent and delinquent gang overtones, the neighborhoods they studied remained relatively free of outsider violence. While this is also viewed as supportive of collective violence, the defended neighborhood proposal accents the violent reputation of the neighborhood, not the literal violent behavior; a neighborhood's reputation serves as a valuable asset in the maintenance of safe streets.

Some empirical evidence highlights mechanisms beyond violence to explain defended neighborhoods and collective efficacy. Ley and Cybrwisky (1974) find that graffiti defines the boundaries and turfs within certain neighborhoods and that, specifically in ethnic neighborhoods, graffiti identifies tension zones (p. 491). The presence of the graffiti, in this case, serves as a warning to outsiders and aids in neighborhood defense. Buell (1980) argues that using the defended neighborhood model in South Boston adds to understanding the neighborhood's "prolonged and intense resistance to busing and school desegregation" (p. 161). By contrast, Merry (1981) finds a failure to defend space because of fragmented social fabric in the American inner city (p. 397). This suggests that certain communities may not organize for their own defense because they lack a foundation for a social network; however, based on the literature this empirical finding is rare. In either case, understanding collective efficacy is important to understanding community behaviors.

The defended neighborhood is generally well organized with a strong city-wide reputation. Both organization and reputation are the mechanisms of social control

supported by this idea, and the informal social control that is obtained through these means is said to be extremely effective.

#### **Routine Activities Theory**

Following along the same lines of prior theories by discussing elements of informal social control as crime prevention, Cohen and Felson (1979) write that they center their theory around the criminal act rather than offenders' motivations or ecological influences on criminal behavior (Cohen & Felson, 1979, p. 589; Felson, 1997, p. 20). Noting holes in the criminological literature, routine activities theory argues that viewing criminal acts as events could shed more light on criminal activity (Cohen & Felson, 1979, p. 591). These claims are founded in the knowledge that most studies at the time were exploring "collective efficacy, spatial analysis, urban layouts and social interaction" (Cohen & Felson, 1979, p. 591). Instead, they would study crimes as events: "specific locations in space and time, involving specific persons and/or objects" (Cohen & Felson, 1979, p. 589). With a focus on predatory crime, they developed three predictive factors of crime incidence: motivated offenders, suitable targets, and the absence of capable guardians. The lack of at least one of these criteria is enough to prevent the crime from taking place (Cohen & Felson, 1979, p. 590). In other words, crime can be prevented by the presence of capable guardians or by making targets unattractive, especially if you operate under the assumption that there will always be a motivated offender. Here is where informal social control is emphasized through the suggestion that criminal behavior can be controlled by surveillance (guardianship) and

also making targets unsuitable (installing locks, alarms, etc). While this theory originated as a deviation from ecological crime theories, empirical research discussed below tests this theory at the neighborhood level and argues its usefulness as such.

Messner and Tardiff (1985) find routine activities theory to be a useful approach to understanding the urban ecology of homicide, finding that both spatial and temporal factors contribute to victimization (p. 241). Suggesting that area of the city is just as much a factor in homicide as time of day, Messner and Tardiff (1985) support the idea that space and time are more predictive of crime than other social characteristics. Felson and Cohen (1980) find support for routine activities through the human ecology perspective noting that social factors can prevent the convergence of a victim and an offender through space and time (p. 389). This implies that capable guardians can intervene between a victim and offender's potential interaction through space and time. Felson (1987) writes that the privatization of "substantial portions" of the developing metropolis will provide "natural surveillance" suggesting that this could potentially reverse the trends of increases in crime rates while a city rapidly develops (p. 911). Social factors might influence a potential victimization because private businesses are likely to have a strong surveillance system; this surveillance influences and deters incidents of victimization. Roncek and Maier (1991) find that the density of business placement is actually a factor in community victimization rates because business districts create higher potential for anonymity and a lower potential for guardianship after 6pm when businesses shut down (p. 725). Sampson and Wooldredge (1987) find empirical support for a predatory victimization model where guardianship and opportunity share

negative relationships with criminal activity. The community plays an important part in both the protection and predation of its residents (p. 371).

Meithe, Stafford, and Long (1987) find strong "interaction effects between the demographic characteristics of victims and certain routine activities that occur at night and away from home, but only for victims of property crime" (Kennedy & Forde 1990, p. 137). Routine activities that keep individuals away from home at night contribute to property crime victimization but not other types of victimization. If an individual is not at home, their property is more vulnerable to victimization. Kennedy and Forde (1990) use the Canadian Urban Victimization Survey and find that personal crimes "are contingent on the exposure that comes from following certain life-styles" (p. 137).

Lifestyle choices potentially overexpose individuals to opportunities for personal victimization. Anderson and Bennet (1996) find that motivation and measures of guardianship were significant for crimes with women as victims, and that this theory holds true in developed nations more than less-developed ones (p. 31). When women are the suitable target, offenders may be more motivated; however, guardianship might be more effective as a protective factor. Finkelhor and Asdigian (1996) argue that rather than variables measuring lifestyle and lifestyle choices, the characteristics of the targets make a "significant contribution to assault" (p. 3). This suggests that research focused on the characteristics of a target, rather than capable guardianship or other lifestyle choices, may give more insight into patterns of victimization. In this case, guardianship is the mechanism for social control; capable guardians, or surveillance techniques can act as a deterrent to criminal behavior and decrease victimization.

#### Criticisms of Routine Activities

There is a significant body of evidence to support guardianship as an important factor, in addition to spatial and temporal considerations, in the deterrence of criminal behavior as supported by Cohen and Felson (1979). However, other evidence notes the characteristics of the targets that are factors in occurrence or deterrence of a criminal act (Bennett, 1991). Massey, Krohn, and Bonati (1989) note that offender motivation remains a struggle to quantify and understand with the routine activities approach. Kennedy and Baron (1993) suggest this theory falls short in an explanation for how social interactions can begin calm and escalate into a violent altercation; certain individual choices are overlooked. Although we lack enough evidence to conclude one way or the other, social control appears to be a big part of the deterrence of crime in routine activities theory. Viewing guardianship as social control, many neighborhoods with organized criminal groups obtain social control through their guardianship of the area. Most organized criminal groups use heavy surveillance to protect their criminal business interests, and this surveillance could be the mediating factor in the convergence of offenders and victims in their neighborhoods. In this case, guardianship and surveillance act as the mechanisms for social control to protect business interests.

#### Broken Windows

Another idea that includes elements of informal social control as crime prevention at the neighborhood level is the "broken windows" thesis. In 1982, Wilson and Kelling asserted that crime and disorder could be avoided if we focus law enforcement efforts on minor disorder violations. By keeping neighborhoods free from disarray and degradation, a reduction in the levels of crime will occur; people tend to behave if things look nice (Wilson & Kelling, 1982). This was based on a study that Philip Zimbardo (1973) conducted in the Bronx by leaving an abandoned vehicle and waiting to see how long before delinquent behavior occurred. Broken Windows is not a "theory" of crime; it is merely a concept that made its way into empirical testing in the criminological field. Wilson admitted in a 2004 interview that "broken windows" is not a theory, rather it is an assumption based on observations "that a deteriorating quality of life caused the crime rate to go up" (Harcourt & Ludwig, 2006, p. 315). Nevertheless this concept has made quite an impact in the way urban areas focus their police and city clean-up efforts. New York City is one urban location that adopted this philosophy in their policing by focusing on reducing misdemeanor crimes and minor vandalism in an effort to deter felony crimes and more destructive behaviors.

Since Zimbardo's (1973) study and the infamous Wilson and Kelling (1982) article, this "concept" has been repeatedly tested. Proponents of this theory claim that cleaning up the streets in Manhattan's Time Square in New York City helped to relieve that area of the city from its high crime problem (Harcourt & Ludwig, 2006; Messner et al., 2007). Broken windows theory and misdemeanor policing as effective in crime reduction in New York City is challenged, however, because if solving crime were as easy as wiping up graffiti and fixing broken windows, then we probably would not still be looking for answers to the crime problem (Akers, 1997).
Corman and Mocan (2002) posit that the broken windows hypothesis maintains validity in cases of robbery and motor vehicle theft. They cite that while both "economic and deterrence variables are important in explaining the decline in crime," deterrence measures explain more than economic ones (Corman and Mocan, 2002, p. 21). Cerda, Tracy, Messner, Vlahov, Tardiff, and Galea (2009) find that misdemeanor policing dramatically reduces homicide rates, "but there is still no support for the hypothesis that physical disorder is a mediator of the impact of such policing" (p. 533). Sampson (1986) finds support for a reduction in adult robbery (specifically that committed by black adults) when there are frequent arrests for public order offenses. Cities with a high risk of imprisonment have lower rates of juvenile robbery offending (Sampson, 1986, p. 271).

# Criticisms of Broken Windows

Evidence remains mixed as to whether or not this approach is effective. Harcourt and Ludwig (2006) argue that Sampson et al. (2002) and Corman and Mocan (2002) are unable to say definitively if broken windows policing serves as a predictor of crime reduction because most areas with high crime during the 1980s saw subsequent large decreases in crime in the 1990s, even if no specific crime control method were in place (p. 276). Newton's Law of Crime, which is generally what goes up the most will also come down the most, suggests that there is no linkage between criminal behavior and clean communities (Harcourt & Ludwig, 2006, p. 276). Suggesting that other aspects of publicly enforced neighborhood change affect crime and disorder, Harcourt and Ludwig praise a renewed focus on proactive policing measures and the relationship between

increased spending on police forces and crime reduction over all (Harcourt & Ludwig, 2006).

There is no consensus as to whether or not misdemeanor policing is an effective tool for crime reduction, but there is some merit to the idea that neighborhood upkeep may influence the crime rate. Not necessarily because of the act of cleanliness, but because the appearance of the neighborhood is a common goal that a community shares. This suggests that some type of community cohesion exists. If a community has enough social control over the appearance of buildings, yards, etc., then it could be said that just as much informal social control would be exerted over criminal activity. The mechanism for social control then is the common goal of neighborhood upkeep. See *Figure 2* for a diagram of the mechanisms for social control that have been delineated thus far.



Figure 2: Mechanisms of Informal Social Control in Criminological Theories

### Neighborhoods and Crime

Recent literature examines crime at the neighborhood level utilizing theories focused around social control or collective efficacy as mechanisms to deter crime. Chappell, Monk-Turner, and Payne (2010), examine "broken windows" and fear of crime and emphasize the interaction of social disorder with physical disorder within a neighborhood. Social disorder (lack of cohesion and control) may be a more legitimate determinant of violent crime than the physical disorder suggested by "broken windows." Stults (2010) points out that a lack of organization of neighborhood residents and family disruption are predictive factors in neighborhood homicide counts. Kirk and Matsuda (2011), Simons and Burt (2011), Leverentz (2011), Zimmerman (2010), and Bernasco and Block (2009) emphasize collective efficacy as a key factor in the reduction of urban neighborhood violent crime. Neighborhoods with residents taking initiative in their own crime prevention will enjoy lower levels of overt violent street crime (Bernasco & Block, 2009; Kirk & Matsuda, 2011; Simons & Burt, 2011). Alongside collective efficacy is neighborhood stability as a means of obtaining solid social control (Katz & Schenbly, 2011; Simons & Burt, 2011; Velez, 2009). While Sampson (1986) and Leverentz (2011) among others suggest stability as a factor in the reduction of violent crime, others suggest stability as a factor in the development of gangs, illegal markets, and community cynicism toward law enforcement (Bernasco & Block 2009; Katz & Schenbly, 2011; Kirk & Matsuda, 2011; Miller & Gibson, 2011). The most recent literature on neighborhoods and crime emphasizes collective efficacy and neighborhood stability as

facilitating social control and as preventative against overt violent street crimes (Katz & Schenbly, 2011; Leverentz, 2011; Zimmerman, 2010).

It has been well established that these theories are all linked by the underlying construct of social control. Whether formal or informal, communities that are associated with lower crime rates typically have some type of effective communal social control. There are no precise formulas for the conditions of crime, particularly at aggregate levels, and studying crime at the level of a community or neighborhood is difficult and often imprecise. However, the insight gained into the maintenance of social control, social boundaries, and human interaction at various urban levels is nonetheless valuable. Social control is the most accessible aspect of crime reduction, and empirical testing at the city and community levels should include production and maintenance of community cohesiveness. Informal social control as a mechanism for public safety is valuable, and there are many examples of its effectiveness. The following chapter builds on this idea of collective efficacy as informal social control within a community while underscoring ethnic concentration, specifically Italian-American, and neighborhood contextual effects.

# **CHAPTER 3: THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK**

Social organization, collective efficacy and social control pervade ecological research focused on urban crime patterns (Browning, et al., 2004; Kawachi et al., 1999; Morenoff et al., 2001; Sampson et al., 1997). Understanding the concentration of violent crime rates in certain areas of a city while other areas experience relatively lower rates of predatory offenses continues to be at the foreground of urban criminology (Block, 1979; Kingston et al., 2009; Masi, Hawkley, Piotrowski, & Pickett, 2007; Sampson et al., 2005; Speer et al., 1998). Most often asserted as a product of inequality, high rates of violent crime continue to cluster within urban areas, and this clustering is of interest here. The previous chapter highlighted the many implications of neighborhood composition, social context, collective efficacy and social control for the patterns of urban violent crime. This chapter begins to disaggregate white ethnic concentration, something the extant literature is missing at present, and there is a focus on the frequently mentioned paradox of the defended neighborhood (Browning et al., 2004). Many neighborhoods that enjoy lowered rates of violent crime are often neighborhoods with internal organized criminal groups (Patillo, 1998; Reider, 1985; Suttles, 1972). Gang activity, delinquent behaviors, and illicit businesses exist in neighborhoods that simultaneously maintain relatively safe streets (McIllwain, 1999; Patillo 1998; Suttles, 1972). This intricate balance of known neighborhood criminal activity and low recorded violent crime is the phenomena of interest in this chapter.

Desena (2005), Patillo (1998), Suttles (1972), and Whyte (1943) conducted ethnographies of these unique neighborhoods that maintain social control without the traditional elements of high socioeconomic status and access to public social control like reliable law enforcement (Bursik and Grasmick 1993; Hunter, 1985). The findings of the aforementioned research paint the picture that many times collective efficacy and tight social networks can protect a neighborhood, even if those social networks stem from existing criminal activity like street gangs or drug dealing. In sum, not all perceived safe neighborhoods are white, affluent, and crime free, lending support to the argument that collective efficacy and social networks are far more important than socioeconomic status and racial segregation to defending a neighborhood.

The following details the elements of a defended neighborhood and its conceptual roots within social disorganization theory. The neighborhoods of Italian-American ethnic concentration in New York City and Chicago are discussed within the framework of a defended neighborhood in an effort to highlight the fact that ethnic concentration, or homogeneity, is less important to neighborhood safety than social networks and social control.

# The Defended Neighborhood

Suttles (1972) discusses *defended neighborhoods* to describe communities whose members collectively eradicate selected delinquency and crime from their community. "The residential group which seals itself off through the efforts of delinquent gangs, by restrictive covenants, by sharp boundaries, or by a forbidding reputation—what I will call the defended neighborhood—was for a time a major category in sociological analysis" (Suttles, 1972, p. 21). These communities are able to exert formal and informal social

controls on community residents, on outsiders to the neighborhood, or on both. The literature makes clear that four elements are necessary to establish a successful defended neighborhood: fear, reputation, organization (disorganization), and social control. The following sections will present an overview of these elements of defended neighborhoods.

## Fear and Reputation

Personal views of a neighborhood vary; for some it might be the two block radius from their home, for others it might be the area they travel between their job and their home, and for others their "neighborhood" is simply the street on which they live. However, there are typically general areas defined by the public and adopted by residents that are considered "neighborhoods" and are often used as a reference point for residents to identify where they live. In several larger cities, including New York City and Chicago, these neighborhoods have official status and have been widely used by planning agencies and other municipal offices, in some cases for over a century. Suttles (1972) writes, "The Neighborhood,'...has a more fixed referent and usually possesses a name and some sort of reputation known to persons other than the residents" (p. 37). This public reputation of a neighborhood is often its most important asset, and it is the responsibility of neighborhood residents to establish and maintain this reputation. If neighborhood residents desire safe streets, it is they who have to do the work and make the effort to keep their streets safe. This ranges from physically stopping the crime to gaining influence with the police department and other local officials to help in crime

reduction and prevention. Whatever the resources of the neighborhood, residents being involved is the key to a successful defense.

For residents to become actively involved in securing their neighborhood, there first has to be an element of fear. This perceived threat could stem from inside or outside the neighborhood; but there has to be a feeling of imminent danger or "urban unease" on some level for people to take up the cause of their neighborhood (Boggs, 1971; Liska & Baccaglini, 1990; Skogan & Maxfield, 1981; Taylor & Hale, 1986). Conversely, as citizens come together to defend their community, they must create a reputation of fear for the rest of the city and find a successful way to advertise their defenses, letting others know that if they mess with people in this neighborhood, there will be negative consequences (Suttles, 1972).<sup>1</sup> This can be done through the social networks they create that collectively comprise the organization of the neighborhood.

Shaw & McKay (1942/1969) developed the theory of social disorganization as a way to explain why some neighborhoods experience different levels of delinquency, deterioration, homicide, and other violent crimes. Briefly, social disorganization theory explains that the more organized the residents are in neighborhoods, the more social control the neighborhood experiences and, therefore, the lower the level of homicide, violent crime, and deterioration (DeSena 1994; Kornhauser, 1979; Shaw & McKay, 1942/1969; Suttles, 1972). In other words, the denser the social networks in a given community, the better it can fight against street crime, including homicide, delinquency,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Most larger cities have one or more neighborhoods with a reputation for applying negative sanctions to street crime, for example, Little Italy and Hampden in Baltimore, the Hill in St. Louis, and Bensonhurst in New York City. Little Italy, the Hill and Bensonhurst are Italian neighborhoods; although it has experienced some gentrification recently, Hampden had long been a white working-class neighborhood.

and neighborhood deterioration (DeSena 1994; Krohn 1986). There is the longstanding argument that socioeconomic status affects the level of community stability (Kornhauser, 1979; Sampson and Groves, 1989; Shaw & McKay 1942/ 1969; Whyte 1941). However, Whyte (1941), Suttles (1972), and Kornhauser (1979) recognize that those with low socioeconomic status and high rates of delinquency or violent crime do not necessarily suffer from a lack of organization. Whyte (1941) discusses the "Millers" and their highly organized order of operations, despite their low socioeconomic status. The neighborhoods that succeed in maintaining relatively "safe" streets, regardless of socioeconomic status, have been described by many as *defended neighborhoods*.

## Social Control (or Networks)

Hunter (1985) disaggregates social control into three categories: personal, public and parochial. *Personal* control is among families and friends; those who are closest to each other have a stronger effect on monitoring and maintaining desired behavior (Bursik & Grasmick, 2001; Hunter, 1985). "Within such groups, social control is usually achieved through the allocation or threatened withdrawal of sentiment, social support, and mutual esteem" (Bursik & Grasmick, 2001, p. 16). Hirschi (1969), Kornhauser (1978), and Crutchfield et al. (1982) describe family composition as an important factor in organizing and stabilizing a community. Sampson (1985) writes, "It is suggested that areas with pronounced family disorganization are less able to provide an effective network of social controls. In contrast, communities with a strong familial base are likely to be areas where families know each other and provide mutual support" (p. 11). Family

composition appears to be a key factor in the defended neighborhood. Parochial control derives from schools, churches, and other formal institutions that expect certain behaviors from participants. Bursik and Grasmick (2001) clarified that "...the parochial order refers to relationships among neighbors who do not have the same sentimental attachment" (p. 17). Finally *public* control comes from the police department and other government agencies. "The second, and perhaps most important, external resource concerning the control of crime concerns the relationships that exist between the neighborhood and the police department of the city in which it is located" (Bursik & Grasmick 2001, p. 17). A defended neighborhood is at its strongest if all three of these aspects of control are maintained. Neighborhoods that have strong family composition, solid public schools, and a reasonable amount of local tax money to support their police department have a stronger defense against delinquency and street crime (including homicide) than those neighborhoods with none or only one of Hunter's (1985) three P's of social control. "Hence, the greater density of networks among persons in a community, the greater the constraint on deviant behavior within the purview of the social network" (Krohn 1986, p. 84). The more connected a neighborhood is through social networks, the more social control that neighborhood will have. The more influence a community has in all areas, Personal, Parochial and Public, the greater the chances are of successful defense against street crime and delinquency.

# Neighborhoods and Socioeconomics

Shaw and McKay ([1942]1969) focused on the socioeconomic aspect of social organization as did Suttles (1972) and Kornhauser (1979), but in the latter works it becomes clear that SES may not be a very good predictor of how well a neighborhood is defended. Those with higher levels of financial resources and political clout can afford more Public control and probably more Parochial control. "In cities and suburbs, middleclass neighborhoods may experience less noise and nuisance from teenagers and nighttime revelers than working-class neighborhoods, but are usually quicker to seek official help eliminating it" (Cooney, 2009, p. 488). However, neighborhoods with any level of SES can achieve familial or Personal control. There are accounts of lower-class neighborhoods being defended by women and street gangs, but this is rare among those who are less economically endowed (Patillo, 1998; Shaw & McKay, [1942]1969; Suttles, 1972). In either case, a component of creating neighborhood safety involves citizens organized in some type of social network willing to actively work toward eradicating the presence of street crime (including homicide) in their neighborhood (Kornhauser, 1979; Krohn, 1986; McIllwain, 1999; Suttles, 1972).

"In a very real sense, many of our slum communities in large cities come to approximate warrior societies because they must perform so much of their own policing and other functions which are ostensibly the responsibility of public institutions" (Suttles, 1972, p. 191). Those of lower socioeconomic status are many times more tightly networked than those who have more of an economic advantage, and they will personally fight for the neighborhood, taking up where the government leaves off. "In a sense, violent crime becomes a workplace dispute mechanism for them because it is one of the

few viable social control options that they possess" (Martinez, 2010, p. 190). The literature, however, makes clear that this is not an actual sign of social disorganization. "Thus in these defended communities, a significant amount of delinquency did not represent internal social disorganization but organized responses to perceived external threats" (Heitgard & Bursik, 1987, p. 785). Moreover, if a slum neighborhood has a reputation for violence or other street crime, it lowers the likelihood that outsiders will enter their territory; delinquency in one's own neighborhood can be a deterrent to external threats. Neighborhoods with a higher socioeconomic status may be able to afford the outside Public and Parochial control, but they might not have strong Personal networks. Higher socioeconomic status neighborhoods are more likely to have women that stay home and keep watch over the neighborhood, however, "the segmental character of urban life leaves only some people free some of the time to invest their energy and interests into the defended neighborhood" (Suttles, 1972, p. 37). DeSena ([1994]2005), discusses the Brooklyn neighborhood of Greenpoint. The women of this neighborhood keep very close tabs on all of the social action and closely monitor who they allow into the neighborhood by tightly controlling the rental and sale of property. They have established a tight social network that aids in protecting the neighborhood (DeSena, 2005). Other recent studies grounded in the defended neighborhoods perspective have emphasized the use of violence by residents in reaction to perceived external threats (Christopher 2008; Grattet, 2009; Green, Strolovich, & Wong, 1998). These investigations have focused on a direct impact of white defended neighborhoods on bias crimes against minorities.

Based in the existing literature, for a neighborhood to have the best defense against outsiders, it must have the elements of fear, reputation, social organization, and social control. Some urban neighborhoods with a heavy ethnic concentration, particularly Italian-American, exhibit all of these characteristics.

# Ethnic Concentration and Criminal Networks

The literature typically disaggregates racial and ethnic concentration as simplistically black, white and Latino (Feldmeyer and Steffensmeier, 2009; Martinez, 2010; Sampson, 2002). This dissertation begins to disaggregate white ethnic concentration beyond the standard elucidations that only ethnic concentration provides protection to a neighborhood. Building on the assertions of known contextual factors influencing lowered violent crime rates, it is necessary to attempt an understanding of the social ties and social networks that exist within given ethnic concentrations. In order to study Italian-Americans as an ethnic group of interest, it is first important to understand some of the social and cultural aspects of Italian-American concentration, including the linkage to the Italian-American Mafia.

## Cultural Roots of the Italian-American Mafia

La Cosa Nostra, or "this thing of ours," is the slang term for those involved in Sicilian and Italian-American crime families known more widely as "the Mafia" (DeStefano, 2007; Maas, 1999; Orvis & Rush, 2000). Beginning in the 19<sup>th</sup> century, the Mafia developed in Sicily as a way to protect citizens from a government that was widely perceived as unstable and unfair. Imported from Sicily, the U.S. Mafia was a collection of Italian immigrants who opted for bootlegging and other black market enterprises rather than the janitorial and unpleasant jobs typically held by immigrants in the early 20<sup>th</sup> century (DeStefano, 2007; Maas, 1999;). These bootlegging organizations have strong roots in family and are intricately organized (Block & Chambliss, 1981; Ianni & Reuss-Ianni, 1972). Traditionally, there is a strict code, *Omerta*, by which all members of the organization were required to live by or they would be punished, usually severely. Living by *Omerta* means that you never talk about the organization or compromise the organization by giving away information (DeStefano, 2007; Maas, 1999). For the most part, the Omerta historically worked; it was not until the 1980s that Mafia members began to work as informants for the FBI (Jacobs, Panarelli, & Worthington, 1994). The La Cosa Nostra grew rapidly in the United States during Prohibition; there was opportunity to make substantial money with little risk, but most of their dealings are far from upstanding (Block, 1980; Block & Chambliss, 1981; Ianni & Reuss-Ianni, 1972). The Mafia grows strong roots in society through extortion and bribery and for some time even the FBI denied its existence. Until the 1980s there was no massive crack down on Mafia operations (Jacobs et al., 1994). Many believe that the Mafia is no longer operating or that it never was in the first place; but if you read the news it becomes obvious that that is not true (AP, 2007). Further, the Mafia always has replacements ready when other members die or go to jail. The organization is set up to keep renewing

itself in both favorable and unfavorable conditions (Ianni & Reuss-Ianni, 1972; Maas, 1999).

#### Characteristics of the Defended Mafia Neighborhood

Neighborhoods with an Italian-American Mafia presence possess all of the characteristics suggested for a defended neighborhood: fear, reputation, organization, and social control.<sup>2</sup>

### Fear

Fear is an essential component of the defended neighborhood and the *La Cosa Nostra* invokes widespread fear (Boggs, 1971; Liska & Baccaglini, 1990); Skogan & Maxfield, 1981; Taylor & Hale, 1986). In cities with an active Mafia family, it is commonly believed that you may be injured or killed if you do the wrong thing inside a neighborhood or business establishment controlled by the Mafia; this fear of immediate and severe punishment deters residents and outside street criminals from acting out. Discussing Chicago's Addams Neighborhood, Suttles (1972) notes that "the Italian boys, as well as the Mexican, Puerto Rican, and black ones, tended to behave rather gingerly when in the presence of their Italian male elders. Rumor had it that many of the Italian males had ready access to professional "skullers" and could carry out heavy handed retaliation against anyone who challenged their authority or dignity" (Suttles, 1972, p.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> It is important to note that not all cities have a branch of La Cosa Nostra. There is a general consensus that the strongest Mafia families are found in New York City and Chicago.

202). A former resident of Chicago's Little Italy explains "The outfit guys never bothered anybody except their own...If you'd cross them, they would take care of you...you could even say they protected the neighborhood. Nobody came on Taylor Street to do robberies or to break into houses, they'd be dead if they tried anything like that" ([Respondent 24] Lombardo & Lurigio, 1995, p 106). These are some of many examples where the social network of the Mafia has stabilized its reputation for violence. Rumors can have a profound effect on the behavior of people in particular neighborhoods, although they may be embellished and not completely based in reality.

### The Reputation

The Italian-American Mafia has a notorious reputation for retaliating against those who cross them. This idea is reinforced in popular culture by films like the *Godfather*, *Goodfellas*, *Casino*, and *Dick Tracy* and TV series like *The Sopranos*. Without even coming into contact with the Mafia, the general public already has a preconceived idea about the organization based on media representation. The reputation of the Mafia and their association with particular neighborhoods is so strong that it extends far beyond adjacent communities; residents in all five New York City Boroughs are aware of the Mafia presence in Bensonhurst and other sections of the city (Ianni & Reuss-Ianni, 1972). The Mafia not only put their roots in their neighborhoods; they tend to take over government, business, and local industry; for example, garbage trucks, construction, the garment district, and the waterfront in Manhattan. As the Mafia get deeply involved within a city, both financially and

physically, more and more people become an indirect part of "this thing of ours" (Block, 1980; Maas, 1999). "People who understood power and 'the way things worked' recognized the Mafia as a force in politics, vice, and legitimate business including shipping, trucking, garbage disposal, and the garment trade" (Jacobs et al., 1994, p. 3). Members of the Five Families were elected to government offices and took jobs in the police department to make things like bribery, extortion and other crimes a bit easier, and to also allow for protection from the government and the police department (DeStefano, 2007). The Mafia is rarely questioned or opposed by local law enforcement; a position they achieve through bribery (Jacobs et al., 1994). "Remarkably, until well into the 1960s the FBI, under the leadership of J. Edgar Hoover, disputed the very existence of an American Mafia" (Jacobs et al 1994, p. 45). Finally the element of fear that the Mafia carries elevates the neighborhood to an even higher defended status. Not only do people in the neighborhood behave; people from outside the neighborhood behave according to the regulations set forth by the organization. "People fear the violence, because it often spills over and hurts innocent bystanders. But at the same time, people give the mob credit for occasionally mediating in community disputes and for enforcing a certain set of rules on the street" (Dillon, 1992, p. 35). In neighborhoods defended by street gangs outsiders can see what they are up against, but in Mafia neighborhoods everything is behind closed doors. The blending of tall tales and true stories that circulate about the Mafia maintains this reputation even if their presence wanes in a neighborhood (Suttles, 1972).

### The Organization

The Mafia organized their families and their businesses under strict rules and codes that many times extend into their neighborhoods. The strict code of rules applies to their families and organization but also in the neighborhood they choose to live or work in (Block, 1980; Ianni & Reuss-Ianni, 1972). Criminologist James Jacobs from NYU also believes that the Mafia and other organized criminal activities can make a neighborhood safer (DeStefano 2007). Jacobs said "Mafiosi were a force for stability in neighborhoods...They wanted to live in safe neighborhoods, and because they had a reputation for violence and a willingness to use violence, the neighborhoods in which they had presence were safe" (DeStefano, 2007, p.60). The vast organization and social network that the Mafia constructed is responsible for social control through its reputation, both real and rumored, for retaliation.

## Social Control

A final detail of the defended Mafia neighborhoods is the emphasis on family values. As previously noted, family composition is a significant predictor of social disorganization and is most likely a significant factor in the organization of the Mafia and their neighborhoods (McIllwain, 1999; Sampson 1985; Sampson & Groves, 1989). The Mafia home life builds this personal control through emphasis on respect and trust. Because Italian heritage is one of the most important elements of *La Cosa Nostra* (except in Chicago, you cannot be considered for full membership unless you are Italian), many

people involved in the organization carry the same family and religious values (DeStefano, 2007; Ianni & Reuss-Ianni, 1972; Maas, 1999). This makes it easier for the family values to cross over into the neighborhood; it is not solely fear that drives the organization; strong family values aid in creating a successfully defended neighborhood. Within neighborhoods the Mafia make trade-offs with residents so that their illegal businesses behind closed doors will not be of concern; providing safety for residents is one of the benefits of looking the other way in the presence of their illegal enterprises. The social network of the Mafia extends far beyond their tiny neighborhood. "Network density refers to the extent to which all actors in a social network are connected by direct relations. When network density is high, the ability to control delinquency is increased because the behavior of participants in such a network is potentially subject to the reactions of all network members" (Sampson & Groves, 1989, p.779). Mcillwain (1999) discusses social networking as a new framework for understanding organized crime; the criminal organizations are successful on the large scale because they are so tightly networked. James Jacobs explains "So, the Mafia was functional. That's why it lasted so long, why it was so powerful, because it served needs" (DeStefano, 2007, p. 61).

Residents of neighborhoods with reputations for being home to Mafia members are fully aware of the Mafia presence (both rumored and real) in their neighborhood, and the majority of those living there do not mind (Bohlen, 1989; Dillon, 1992). For them it is extra security; the same kind of security that the Mafia was initiated for back in Sicily; protection for those who cannot protect themselves. Despite the vast underworld of criminal activity, rumored Mafia neighborhoods are continually discussed as some of the

safest neighborhoods within New York City and Chicago. The infamous "Five Families" of the American Italian Mafia call Bensonhurst in south Brooklyn home. The Gambino, Columbo, Bonnano, Genovese, and Luchese families operate throughout New York City, but are densely located in South Brooklyn (Bohlen, 1989; Dillon, 1992; DeStefano, 2007). The "Outfit" in Chicago is discussed as residing in several different Chicago area neighborhoods (DeStefano, 2007; Gage, 1971; Maas 2002). Howard Feur, district manager of the community board for Bensonhurst says "It is not uncommon for people to have lived here all their lives, for their parents to have lived here before them. These are people who are happy in their community...The biggest problem' is the subways, they don't run on time" (Bohlen, 1989, p. A1). Most Italian-American concentrations that are rumored to be Mafia related are touted as being quiet, safe, family-oriented, and extremely aware of outsiders (DeStefano, 2007; Ianni and Reuss-Ianni, 1972; Maas, 1999).

Most Mafia neighborhoods are also described as unchanged for decades; this could explain the ability of these neighborhoods to have such dense social networks and strong social control (DeStefano, 2007; Maas, 1999). Having substantial time to develop and maintain reputations of quiet streets but underground fear enhances the effectiveness of collective efficacy and social control in these areas, lending further support to low mobility as suggested by social disorganization theory. Strong organization, social networks, and the strong reputation for violence create fear and deter delinquency and street crime. Italian-American concentrations within urban areas appear to have effective

defended neighborhoods, because they tend to envelop all of the basic criteria set forth by Bursik and Grasmick (2001), Shaw and McKay ([1942]1969), and Suttles (1972).

The literature on defended neighborhoods suggests that communities with organized criminal networks would have lower numbers of violent crime incidents than other neighborhoods or communities because of the informal social control that organized crime can exert on residents and outsiders. The traditionally organized Italian-American Mafia families possess the characteristics that are emphasized by defended neighborhood theory and would diffuse throughout the neighborhood. People are less likely to participate in overt illegal behaviors because they do not know who is watching, and the fear of what the Mafia might do keeps residents and visitors to the neighborhood relatively well-behaved. This study provides a quantitative extension to the existing literature on defended neighborhoods, which up to this point has been predominantly ethnographic. Logically, a more holistic and quantitative approach would be more generalizable than the existing qualitative studies because it goes beyond singular neighborhoods to estimate the trends within an entire city. The next chapter will delineate the methods and data collection adopted to consider this possibility.

# **CHAPTER 4: HYPOTHESES, DATA, AND METHODS**

In order to test the hypotheses that urban neighborhoods with high Italian-American and white ethnic concentrations have lower violent crime counts compared to other sections of a city, the census tracts and neighborhoods in Chicago and the community districts in New York City will be examined. The basic tenets of defended neighborhoods, social organization, informal social control, and neighborhood reputation will be examined.

## Choosing the Study Areas

New York City and Chicago differ in total population and population density, but are similar in the role of ethnic immigration in the historical development of neighborhoods that are the focus of this study. In Chicago, a slow Italian migration of merchants, barbers, and vendors began in the 1850s and, by the 1880s, many Italians gained success as saloonkeepers and restauranteurs (Holli, 1995; Nelli, 1969; Quaife 1916). By 1920, Chicago was the third largest "Italian" City, behind New York City and Philadelphia, respectively (Candeloro, 1995). The Italian population grew quickly and they settled in enclaves all over the city much to the resistance of the German, Irish, and Swedish populations (Holli, 1995). Remaining largely blue-collar workers, even through Prohibition, the Italians made their ethnic mark on Chicago through food, religion, and culture (Gage, 1971; Holli, 1995; Nelli, 1969; Randall &Randall,1999). Though Al Capone (not a native Chicagoan) began to change the Italian image, they still retained their ethic of hard work despite their growing reputation for violence, extortion, and decadence (Gage, 1971; Holli, 1995; Jacobs, 1999; Lupo, 2009).

Similar to Chicago, New York City developed through the many small and large waves of immigration the U.S. has experienced (Carwile & Hollis 2004; Gabaccia, 1984; Gage, 1972; Smith, 1985). In its early days of development there were few tenements to claim and few homeowners established in those buildings (Sherzer, 1992). During the 19<sup>th</sup> Century, New York City was divided into wards that showed heterogeneity through ethnicity and employment; there were not enough immigrants yet to have ethnic and class segregation (Carwile & Hollis, 2004; Kessner, 1977; Sherzer, 1992). Wards at this time were for jurisdictional purposes. Low "ethnic diffusion, occupational differentiation and homeownership" are cited as the reason for the lack of neighborhood formation at this time (Sherzer, 1992, p. 57). The second great wave of immigration around the turn of the 20<sup>th</sup> Century is said to be when New York City began to form distinct ethnic neighborhoods (Gabaccia, 1984; Gage, 1972; Kessner, 1977; Smith, 1985). During this time an influx of Italian immigration commenced, and many ethnic neighborhoods in New York City became distinctly Italian, predominantly Sicilian, and developed a strong history of personal networks, social control, and underground enterprise and opportunity (Gabaccia, 1984; Gage, 1971; Smith, 1985). The neighborhoods considered "Italian" (and still are at present) by city residents are Little Italy in Manhattan, Bensonhurst in Brooklyn, Howard Beach in Queens, and Staten Island (Smith, 1985). Chicago's wellknown Italian neighborhoods are also spread around the city. The west side is home to Little Italy which is the largest of the neighborhoods, the south side of the Loop was and

still is a concentration of Italians but many moved into what is now Chinatown. Little Sicily on the north side and the Roseland neighborhood in the suburbs are also well-known Italian concentrations in Chicago (Candeloro, 1995).

Both Chicago and New York City developed rapidly at the turn of the 20<sup>th</sup> Century and at this time began to divide into distinct neighborhoods and areas that grew from initial ethnic enclaves (Holli, 1995; Kessner, 1977). Because of the timing of neighborhood development and ethnic concentration historically, the distinct neighborhood areas of the cities and the well-known large Italian-American populations and strength of Mafia families, New York City and Chicago are the most appropriate urban areas for this study.

# Hypotheses 1-6

Based on qualitative research by Whyte (1943), Suttles (1972) Lombardo and Luriggio (1971) and others, the influence of densely populated Italian neighborhoods on public street crime becomes curious. Much of the current qualitative findings suggest that Italian presence within a community shares a negative relationship with overt violent street crime. If the assumption is made that the neighborhood reputation of Italians influences the behavior of outsiders and that densely populated Italian neighborhoods experience lowered violent crime, then the following should be true:

H1: There is a negative and significant relationship between Italian-American population concentrations and robbery in Chicago Census tracts.

H2: There is a negative and significant relationship between Italian-American population concentrations and homicide in Chicago Census tracts.

H3: There is a negative and significant relationship between Italian-American population concentrations and robbery in Chicago Neighborhoods.

H4: There is a negative and significant relationship between Italian-American population concentrations and homicide in Chicago Neighborhoods.

Further, this phenomenon should be replicated in an additional urban area that has pockets of densely populated Italian neighborhoods, so consistent with the assumption of Italian neighborhood influences on outsider behavior, then:

H5: There is a negative and significant relationship between Italian-American population concentrations and robbery in New York City community districts.

H6: There is a negative and significant relationship between Italian-American population concentrations and homicide in New York City community districts.

# Hypotheses 7-12

However, the assumption that Italian-American neighborhoods experience lowered violent crime because of their pre-existing reputations may not be accurate, because the important variable may be homogeneity and denser community organization based on cultural ties and similar goals, regardless of ethnicity (Shaw and McKay, [1942]1969; Suttles 1972). So, if communities with dense white ethnic concentration will be better organized and protect their neighborhoods, than the following should be true:

H7: There is a negative and significant relationship between white ethnic population concentrations and robbery in Chicago Census tracts.

H8: There is a negative and significant relationship between white ethnic population concentrations and homicide in Chicago Census tracts.

H9: There is a negative and significant relationship between white ethnic population concentrations and robbery in Chicago neighborhoods.

H10: There is a negative and significant relationship between white ethnic population concentrations and homicide in Chicago Census neighborhoods.

Holding true to the assumption of white ethnic cultural homogeneity influences outsider behavior, then:

H11: There is a negative and significant relationship between white ethnic population concentrations and robbery in New York City community districts.

H12: There is a negative and significant relationship between white ethnic population concentrations and homicide in New York City community districts.

## Dependent Variables

Homicide and robbery are the crime measures of interest for this study. These violent crimes are a major concern for the public and the police in any urban area and

will serve as the dependent variables for the analyses. Further, these data are some of the most reliable of all of the reported crime data (O'Brien, 1985). "The severity of these two violent crimes, coupled with their high visibility, make them the most reliably reported crimes" (Landau & Fridman, 1993, p. 170). The counts were collected at the census tract level for Chicago (which were then aggregated at the neighborhood level) and for the community district level for New York City.

# Independent Variables

The proxy variable *Italian ancestry*, is defined as the percentage of residents in census tracts and neighborhoods in Chicago and community districts in New York City that report their first ancestry as Italian. This choice is based on two considerations. First, the New York City Mafia families only accept Italians as full members, so potential recruits and organizational strength are most likely to be concentrated in neighborhoods with a strong Italian presence. Second, the neighborhoods where the Five Families originated in New York City and where the Outfit originated in Chicago were all at one point Italian enclaves (Gage, 1972; Holli, 1995; Ianni & Reuss-Ianni, 1972; Maas, 1999; McIllwain, 1999).

The problem with this choice of a proxy measurement for Mafia presence is that social disorganization theory asserts that any neighborhood with a strong concentration of an ethnic group would enjoy lowered crime levels because of the ameliorating effect of population homogeneity (Bursik & Grasmick 1993). This introduces an alternative explanation: if a negative relationship between percent Italian and homicide rates is

found, it may have nothing specifically to do with Italian concentration, but more to do with an ethnic enclave per se. The variable *ethnic concentration* will be included in a second model that excludes percent Italian. This variable is measured as the highest percentage of any white ethnic group within each Census tract; if ethnic concentration per se reduces the homicide and robbery rates in New York City and Chicago neighborhoods, this variable should have a negative and significant effect.

#### Neighborhood characteristics

The following data are measures of the neighborhood characteristics that consistently have been associated with different levels of crime (Land, McCall, & Cohen, 1990; McCall, Land & Parker, 2010). The neighborhood demographic and socioeconomic characteristics included in the analyses are percent Black, percent on public assistance, percent female-headed households with dependent children, population change from 2000-2010, population density, median family income, percent owner occupied housing, percent with high school or higher education, and percent of population under 18.

#### Socioeconomic Indicators

The percent of households on public assistance, the percent with official poverty status, the percent of female-headed households with dependent children, percent using public transit as their only option, the percent owner occupied housing, and the percent with high school or higher education are included as indicators of the socioeconomic status of the areas examined.

After checking for multicollinearity using regression with OLS estimators, the variables measuring public assistance, poverty, female-headed households and education of high school or higher were converted to z-scores and combined into a composite variable called Low SES. Because of the direction of the relationship between an education of high school or higher and both robbery and homicide, this z-score was multiplied by - 1 before it was added with the other variables in order to calculate the composite variable measuring low socioeconomic status. The variables measuring public transit and owner occupied housing were left out of the composite variable based on the VIF scores below 4 and their insignificant relationships in the factor analysis. Instead, they are used separately as additional controls for socioeconomic status. In the New York City models, percent under 18 was highly collinear with the variable measuring Low SES (VIF scores of 7 and 10 respectively). Because the percent under 18 measure is not integral to this study, for these models it was left out with a resulting reduction of the VIF score for Low SES from 10 to 2. Percent owner occupied in New York City also had some multicollinearity with LowSES with a VIF score of 4.5. While a factor analysis suggested that it most likely could be left out of the composite variable, the VIF indicated it would be better to combine owner occupied into Low SES.

# Other Measures

A variable that measures mobility is used because social disorganization theory suggests higher population mobility can lead to augmented crime rates. This variable is defined as the percentage of the population that moved to a different house in the last 3 years. Population density has been positively associated with increased levels of homicide in several studies (McCall et al., 2010). This variable is defined as the population per square mile in each city. Percent of population under 18 is the percentage of those under the age of 18 in each level of aggregation for Chicago and the community districts in NYC; the assumption being that individuals under the age of 18 are more susceptible to becoming involved in criminal activity. The black homicide rate is substantially higher than that for whites in the United States, so percent black is included as a measure of racial population composition and defined as the total percent of residents who identify themselves as black in the census tracts and neighborhoods for Chicago and the community districts in New York City.

The following independent variables are available in percentages from the American Community Survey (2006-2010). However, to obtain the total percentages for the Chicago neighborhood data which is aggregated from the Chicago census tract data, some individual variables are calculated. Percent of female-headed households is calculated by dividing the number of female-headed households by the total number of households in the district and multiplying by 100. The Percent under the age of 18 is calculated by dividing the number under 18 by the total population of the tract and

multiplying by 100. Population density is calculated by dividing the total population by the number of square miles in the neighborhood.

### Data Collection

Data for demographic and socioeconomic indicators comes from the United States Census American Community Survey averages for 2006-2010. The crime data for murder and robbery were collected as counts from the New York City and Chicago Police Department's 2010 and 2011 reported crime data. The crime data for Chicago came with coordinate projections so the crime counts were visible on a map of Chicago census tracts; a neighborhood map overlay was used to get the same crime counts at the neighborhood level. The New York City crime data came from their COMPSTAT annual reporting forms for each precinct within the 5 boroughs.

The units of analysis for this study are census tracts (Chicago), neighborhoods (Chicago), and community districts (New York City); these are used as proxy measures for the general idea of neighborhood or community within an urban locale. The research on neighborhoods and crime commonly employs this methodology, so the choice to approximate neighborhoods has a well-established foundation (Bernasco & Block, 2009; Graif & Sampson, 2009; Hipp, 2007; Sampson, 2008; Stults, 2010). There are 786 census tracts for Chicago city, 220 neighborhoods for Chicago city, and 59 community districts for New York City. The Geographical Areas Reference Manual cites 2500-8000 people as the average populations for census tracts. (U.S. Census Bureau, 2011, p.10-1).

# Analytic Plan

There are eight models for Chicago and four models for New York City. For each level of analysis in Chicago and New York City, two models have robbery as the dependent variable; one includes Italian ancestry and the other includes ethnic concentration. The other two models have homicide as the dependent variable; one model includes Italian ancestry and the other includes ethnic concentration. A total of twelve models are estimated for this research project.

A negative binomial regression analysis is used to examine the relationships between the social characteristics and the crimes homicide and robbery in both New York City and Chicago. Similar to the Poisson regression, but considered to be a more general model, the negative binomial regression can account for greater variance in the model (Berk & Macdonald, 2007; Gardner, Mulvey, & Shaw, 1995; Land, McCall, & Nagin, 1996; Osgood, 2000). When measuring crimes at lower aggregate levels like census tracts and neighborhoods, more zeros will be present in the data, thereby increasing the variance between cases by a large number and affecting a normal distribution pattern (Gardner et al., 2007, 1995; Land et al., 1996; Osgood, 2000). Therefore the count variables of robbery and homicide are logged by the regression model so as to create a normal distribution. This can be seen as follows:

 $\log(X) = Y + b_1 + b_2 + b_3 \dots$ 

Equation 1: Negative Binomial Regression Equation

*Equation 1* replicates the Poisson regression, but the negative binomial regression models measure two parameters: mean and dispersion (Berk & Macdonald, 2007; Osgood, 2000). When the dispersion parameter becomes zero, the model follows a Poisson distribution (Gardner, et al., 1995; Walker & Maddan, 2008).

$$\Pr(Y = y | \lambda, \alpha) = \frac{\Gamma(y + \alpha^{-1})}{y! \Gamma(\alpha^{-1})} \left( \frac{\alpha^{-1}}{\alpha^{-1} + \lambda} \right)^{\alpha^{-1}} \left( \frac{\lambda}{\alpha^{-1} + \lambda} \right)^{y}$$

Equation 2: Negative Binomial Probability Equation

In *Equation 2* the two parameters of the negative binomial regression are visible:  $\lambda$  and  $\alpha$ .  $\lambda$  is the mean or expected value of the distribution while  $\alpha$  is the over dispersion parameter. Again, when  $\alpha = 0$ , the negative binomial distribution is the same as a Poisson distribution (Osgood, 2000; Walker & Maddan, 2008).

This analysis is appropriate when the dependent variable is a count measure and when the crimes (like homicide and robbery) are rare and do not comprise a normal distribution (Grogger & Carson, 1991; Osgood, 2000). Both of these criteria are present in the data being used; both dependent variables are count variables and there were slight issues with the distribution curve. For the census tracts homicide (skewness = 2.6, kurtosis=14.7), and robbery (skewness=1.8, kurtosis=6.4) do not follow a normal distribution and Chicago neighborhoods show similar distributions for homicide (skewness = 1.9, kurtosis=6.2) and robbery (skewness=1.6, kurtosis=5.3). For the New York City community districts, homicide (skewness=.97, kurtosis=3.9 and robbery (skewness=.83, kurtosis=3.7) are far less skewed than the crimes in Chicago, but are still

not following a normal distribution pattern based on kurtosis scores. This further reinforces the choice to use this type of estimation.

# Spatial Autocorrelation

Spatial autocorrelation, as a term, is almost self-explanatory. This statistical issue implies that the cases within the dependent variable are actually correlated with themselves at a given spatial level (Anselin, 1995; Mitchell, 2005; Paradis, 2012). This is a problem that can occur when data is aggregated because the statistical assumption of independence between cases is violated. Prior to presenting the results, it is important to discuss the issue of spatial autocorrelation as this determines how the results can be interpreted. Along with twelve regression models, a spatial analysis is estimated. Because regression analysis does not account for spatial dependency, testing for spatial autocorrelation serves as a necessary step in circumventing the assumption that the observations are independent from one another (Graif & Sampson, 2009; Kelejian & Robinson, 1992; Morenoff & Sampson, 1997; Ord & Getis, 1995). This observes the clustering of homicides and robberies to clarify if the results could be the influence of Italian –American concentration, ethnic concentration, or simply the co-variation of the robbery and homicide counts from adjacent neighborhoods.

In order to test for spatial autocorrelation, typically the global and local Moran's I equations are employed. The Moran's I index is a spatial analysis that can evaluate first order and second order spatial effects; these are global and local respectively (Anselin,

1995; Goodchild, 1986). Global Moran's I can evaluate clustering and dispersion at a general level (i.e., is there clustering or not) (Anselin, 1995; Griffith, 1987; Mitchell, 2005). "Global Moran's I evaluates whether the pattern expressed is clustered, dispersed, or random" (Mitchell, 2005). Basically, this analysis estimates whether or not homicides and robberies are randomly dispersed (i.e., throwing them down like confetti) or if there are features from the levels of aggregation that have an effect on the clustering or dispersion of the crime events. A Z-score is calculated to determine if the null hypothesis, that the pattern of incidents is random, should be accepted or rejected (Getis & Ord, 1992; Goodchild, 1986; Mitchell, 2005). The equation for I is:

$$I = \frac{n \sum_{i} \sum_{j} w_{ij} \left(x_i - \overline{x}\right) \left(x_j - \overline{x}\right)}{\sum_{i} \sum_{j} w_{ij} \sum_{i} \left(x_i - \overline{x}\right)^2}$$

Equation 3: Moran's I Equation

In *Equation 3* xi and xj are a given variable and i is not equal to j (Mitchell, 2005; Paradis, 2012). It can be seen that we are subtracting the variable score from the mean score and multiplying it by the sum of i, j, and wij which are the weights (dichotomous 1 and 0) (Anselin, 1995; Mitchell, 2005). Next this is divided by the sum of all weights, I, j and multiplied again by the expected i minus the mean and squared. This gives us the observed I value (Mitchell, 2005; Paradis, 2012). The expected I value is calculated by  $I_e = -1/(n-1)$ . If the observed value is greater than the expected value, we would consider this positive autocorrelation (clustering), and if the observed value is less than the expected value this is considered negative autocorrelation (dispersion) (Mitchell, 2005). Moran's I scores that are values of 0 would indicate that the events are unequivocally randomly located (Anselin, 1995; Goodchild, 1986; Mitchell, 2005; Paradis, 2012). Scores above or below zero from 1 to -1 indicate that the events are clustered or dispersed. A positive value points to clustering where a negative value shows dispersion. For a Moran's I score to be considered statistically significant at the .05 level, the Z score needs to fall outside of the range -1.96 to +1.96 (Anselin, 1995; Mitchell, 2005; Paradis, 2012). This is the criteria for the analyses in this study.

### Anselin's Local Moran's I

Local Moran's I can further indicate where specifically the clustering is occurring (i.e., which census tracts or neighborhoods are experiencing the phenomenon) and which areas are experiencing it more significantly than others (Anselin, 1995) Local Moran's I follows the same procedure with more detailed output. Rather than just a generalization of the clustering of robberies or homicides, local Moran's I determines which features of the city are most significant and why (Anselin, 1995; Mitchell, 2005). Local Moran's I has the capability of showing if a low clustering area is surrounded by a high clustering area, which aids in a better understanding of the phenomenon (Anselin, 1995; Mitchell, 2005). Both of these analyses can be performed in Arc GIS and Geoda. While the Moran's I score is always the same from both programs, Geoda uses Monte Carlo and Arc GIS uses standardization making the z-score different in the analyses from both
programs. The difference in z-score can affect the significance of the clustering or dispersion, again complicating the interpretation of results.

### Application of Spatial Autocorrelation with Count Data

There is one specific issue when dealing with spatial autocorrelation in the present study, the data being used is a raw count of the robberies and homicide from 2010 and 2011 in New York City and Chicago. While many are in favor of using Moran's I on "join-count" data (which are total counts by level of aggregation rather than individual incidents) on the dependent variable only, others feel that even if a global Moran's I is estimated and shows no extreme signs of autocorrelation, further checking of the predictor variables and neighboring residuals is necessary to fully understand the process. However, in the present, there are few solutions for spatial regression with count data; rates are almost always required. Converting the dependent variable to a rate in order to estimate spatial regression is unacceptable because the size of the population is not heterogeneous across the spatial areas being analyzed and "often lead to variance inflation and biased type 1 error probabilities" (Jackson, Huang, Xie, & Tiwari, 2010; Zhang & Lin, 2007, p. 2). The suggestion of creating weights variables and estimating a proper type of Poisson regression for rare events is also not viable, because despite including spatial areas as variables, the problem of population heterogeneity still exists, even if appropriate population weights are used (Jackson, Huang, Xie, & Tiwari, 2010; Zhang & Lin, 2007). Beyond this, testing residuals of the negative binomial regression is problematic because they cannot be calculated and interpreted the way that is standard for regression with OLS estimators. Standard negative binomial results are not interpretable

63

(they must be converted to incidence rate ratios), and the same holds true for the residuals. Seemingly, all options for accurate ad hoc testing for spatial autocorrelation with count data for rare events create some type of statistical bias. No matter which option is chosen, the results must always be interpreted with caution. Global and local Moran's I are the only analyses that are cited as acceptable for using aggregated count data in a specifically exploratory study, such as the present one(Huo, Li, Sun, Zhou & Li, 2012; Lavigne, Ricci, Franck, & Senoussi, 2010; Li, Calder, & Cressie, 2005; Perry et al., 2006; Zhang & Lin, 2007). Some write that testing beyond global Moran's I with spatial regression is always necessary because global Moran's I acts as the average, and higher and lower incidences of clustering may still be influencing the results (Griffith & Haining, 2006). However, many suggest that if the global Moran's I is not significant, it really is not necessary to do further testing. Beyond this, spatial regression is just not appropriate for count data of rare events. Because the results for global Moran's I were not significant for any of the dependent variables in both New York City and Chicago, the Local Moran's I method is used as an additional mechanism for understanding, but further examination beyond this step was deemed redundant for this exploratory research.

#### Calculating the Moran's I

Calculating the Global Moran's I involved creating distance thresholds and analyzing the data based on these distances. The distance threshold is determined by subtracting the mean coordinates of the shape area from the maximum coordinates of the shape area. These are both squared and added together, and then the square root of the total is applied to get an appropriate boundary distance for the analysis. This distance threshold is used in the Moran's I fixed distance threshold with row standardization for both robbery and homicide at the 3 different spatial areas used in this study. After calculating univariate Global Moran's I for the robbery count and the homicide count in Chicago neighborhoods and census tracts (distance threshold 2000 ft. and 1000 ft. respectively), the Moran's I scores were not significant. This indicates that homicides (I=.16, z=.66) and robberies (I=.44, z=1.86), in Chicago census tracts are likely to be independent from neighboring events. Chicago neighborhoods also experience independence from neighboring events for robbery (I=.3, z=1.42) and homicide (I=.34, z=1.42)z=1.58). The New York City community districts (distance threshold 5000 ft.) also have Moran's I scores that are not significant for robbery (I=.02, z=1.9) or homicide (I=.015, z=1). These results suggest that the crimes are not being influenced by neighboring events. This is important, because it lends small support that each case can be treated as independent from the other as the negative binomial regression assumes. If we rely on the results of the Global Moran's I, then we can interpret the results in the standard way and not be worried about inflated coefficients or probabilities.

Even though the global Moran's I indicate there is no spatial autocorrelation happening with the dependent variables, this is an overall average of the autocorrelation on the features for the entire spatial area of each city. This means there are most likely areas that experience significant clusters of robbery and homicide, but they are averaging out in the Global results. Anselin's Local Moran's I is estimated next to see where there might be significant clusters of robbery and homicide that are occurring within Chicago and New York City. *Figure 3* shows the results for the Local Moran's I at the Chicago Census tract level. The image on the left shows the pattern of robbery and the image on the right presents the pattern of homicide.



**Robbery Pattern** 

Homicide Pattern

Figure 3: Local Moran's I Results for Homicide and Robbery in Chicago Census Tracts, 2010-2011, N=786

The darkest areas are the ones considered clusters and the lightest areas are the most dispersed, neither of these features are statistically significant at the .05 level. Both violent crimes are concentrated in similar census tracts within Chicago, highlighting that even though these areas are not significantly clustered, perhaps these are the areas experiencing crime in high density. A hot spot analysis would need to be used to determine if this is the case, but for now it is still an interesting finding. Finally, it is of notability that the areas with clusters are very few, indicating that perhaps the Global

Moran's I accurately depicted little spatial autocorrelation among the dependent variables, robbery and homicide.

In the Chicago neighborhoods, there are more clusters of both robbery and homicide than there were at the census tract level, most likely because of the increase in the parameters for analysis. *Figure 4* shows that the concentration of robberies and homicides on the west side and the south side of Chicago are a change from the census tract level. While the clusters are not large in area, a change between the results of the aggregate levels is noticeable. This highlights that at the larger aggregate levels in Chicago, the clustering of robbery and homicide changes and, in certain parts of the city, increases in spatial area.



**Robbery Pattern** 

Homicide Pattern

Figure 4: Local Moran's I Results for Homicide and Robbery in Chicago Neighborhoods, 2010-2011, N=220

For both robbery and homicide at each aggregate level in Chicago, the majority of the city (in the moderate colors) is not significantly clustered or dispersed. The most important element to take away from the Local Moran's I is that at the larger aggregate levels, more clustering of the crimes robbery and homicide are visible. These results again lend support to the assumption that the Global Moran's I was pretty accurate in the results.

*Figure 5* shows the results from the Local Moran's I for New York City. This aggregate level is the largest that this study examines; while this makes it difficult to compare to Chicago, the results are still of interest.



**Robbery Pattern** 

Homicide Pattern

Figure 5: Local Moran's I Results for Homicide and Robbery in New York City Community Districts, 2010-2011, N=59 Again, the darkest portions of New York City are the most clustered areas of robbery and homicide. For robbery the clustering is not as prevalent as homicide. There are a few clustered spots of homicide in south Brooklyn, the eastern parts of Queens and the Bronx and throughout Staten Island. Robbery exhibits a similar pattern in Brooklyn and the Bronx, but less on Staten Island, which could be of interest because this is the most suburban part of New York City. Overall, while there are areas of clustering, the city itself does not show a large pattern of clustering of the violent crimes. This can lead to the inferences that the global Moran's I was accurate in that both robbery and homicide are located at random and that the violent crimes are not being affected by residuals in neighboring areas.

In the next chapter, the results from the negative binomial regression models are overviewed. Based on the two Moran's I analyses, the results will be interpreted as if each unit of analysis is independent from the others. The implications for this are as follows: the assumption that there is no spatial dependence can still be inaccurate, and the statistical significance of the coefficients might be inflated. Certain predictors of robbery and homicide may be interpreted with strong relationships, even when they should not be. However, statistical inferences will be made with caution, keeping in mind the potential statistical bias.

69

# **CHAPTER 5: RESULTS**

In order to understand the results of the 12 negative binomial regression models, first the descriptive statistics for Chicago and New York City will be summarized. Next, the results for Hypothesis 1-6, focused on the influence of Italian-American ethnic concentration will be reviewed, followed by hypotheses 7-12, which are focused on the influence of white ethnic concentration.

#### **Descriptive Statistics**

### Chicago Census Tracts

The social characteristics and crime statistics were collected for each Chicago census tract (N=786). *Table 1* shows the descriptive statistics for the data for the Chicago census tracts. The average population per tract is 3406, the population density has a mean of 19,203 people per square mile (SD=21,892)

### Variables of Interest

The mean homicide count per census tract is 1 and the mean robbery count per census tract is 37. On average, small city areas are experiencing at least one homicide and close to forty robberies. The mean percent foreign-born is 18.8 percent (SD= 16.7), the mean for ethnic concentration is 8 (SD=9.3) percent and the mean for the variable measuring the Italian population is 2.8 percent (SD=3.9). Demographically, the average

census tract is approximately 1/5<sup>th</sup> foreign-born, and 1/10<sup>th</sup> white ethnics with a small proportion of Italians.

## Race and Socioeconomics

The average percentage of black individuals is 38.7(SD=41.7), the mean percentage of owner occupied housing is 42.2 percent (SD=36.7), the average for percent mobility is 16.5 (SD=9.25). Home ownership and percent black are nearly the same in mean proportion across census tracts, both around forty percent. On average, nearly half of any given census tract will be homeowners or identify themselves as black. Chicago census tracts show an average of 20 percent of the households are female-headed (SD=15), 4 percent of households are on public assistance (SD=4.6), and 52 percent of the population in each census tract has completed high school or a higher level of education (SD 15.7). While half of any given census tract completed high school or higher, 1/5<sup>th</sup> of households are female-headed on average, and a small percentage in each tract subsidizes their income with public assistance of some type. See *Table 1* as a reference for the descriptives for Chicago Census tracts.

71

Table 1: Descriptive Statistics for Census	s Tracts 2006-2010 and the Reported Robbery and H	omicide

Variable	Mea	an	SD	Max	Min
LowSES		0.00	3.3	12.8	-5.5
Owner Occupied		42.2	36.7	98.1	0
Percent Public Ass	istance	4.3	4.6	20.9	0
Percent Female-hea	aded	20.8	15.1	75.6	0
Percent H.S. or hig	her	52.1	15.7	91.8	12.6
Percent Mobility		16.5	9.3	75.6	0
Percent Italian		2.8	3.9	29.2	0
Density		19,203	21,892	120,868	470.3
Ethnic Concentration	on	8.1	9.3	60.9	0
Percent Under 18		23.8	9.7	71.5	0
Percent Black		38.6	41.7	100	0
Percent Foreign-bo	orn	18.8	16.7	65.7	0
Percent Public Tran	nsit	20.6	14.9	87.7	0
Homicide		1.1	1.7	17	0
Robbery		36.6	34.7	214	0
Total Population		3405	1709	13,117	73

Incidents 2010-2011 in Chicago (N=786)

### Chicago Neighborhoods

*Table 2* shows the descriptive statistics for the data for the Chicago neighborhoods. The social characteristics and crime statistics were collected for each Chicago neighborhood (N=220). The average population per neighborhood is 7705 (SD=5271) and population density has a mean of 9336.3 people per square mile (SD=12,989).

### Variables of Interest

The mean homicide count per neighborhood is 2.4 (SD=3.5) and the mean robbery count per neighborhood is 91 (SD=95.6). The average Chicago neighborhood will experience 2.4 homicides and close to 100 robberies.. The mean percent foreignborn is 19.1 percent (SD= 16.7), the mean for ethnic concentration is 9 percent (SD=8.9), and the mean for the variable measuring the Italian population is 3.3 percent (SD=4.41). Again, the typical Chicago neighborhood will be 1/5<sup>th</sup> foreign-born, and approximately 1/10<sup>th</sup> white ethnic concentration with a small number of Italian-Americans.

## Race and Socioeconomics

The average percentage of black individuals is 38.9 (SD=37.4), the mean percentage of owner occupied housing is 54.9 percent (SD=44.3), the average percentage of those using public transit as their only option is 28.6 (SD=12), and the average for percent mobility is 15.9 (SD=7.4). On average, 3 percent of the population of Chicago

neighborhoods are on public assistance (SD=3). Over half of the population of Chicago neighborhoods are homeowners, on average, about 1/3 are using only public transportation, and almost 1/5<sup>th</sup> have relocated recently. Chicago neighborhoods show an average of 55 percent of their populations obtaining a high school education or beyond (SD=14), with an average of 19 percent of households being female-headed (SD=13). 1/5<sup>th</sup> of households are female-headed, while over half of any given Chicago neighborhood are educated through high school and beyond. Slightly under ½ of the population, on average, identifies themselves as black. See *Table 2* as a reference for the descriptive statistics for Chicago neighborhoods.

Variable	Mean		SD	Max	Min
LowSES		0.00	3.37	14.3	-5.9
Owner Occupied		54.9	44.3	98.1	0
Percent Public As	ssistance	3.3	3.1	20.9	0
Percent Female-h	eaded	19.5	13.5	62.7	0
Percent H.S. or h	igher	55.8	14.0	89.7	19.3
Percent Mobility		15.9	7.4	43.8	1.25
Percent Italian		3.4	4.4	29.2	0
Density		9336	12989	22,453	797
Ethnic Concentra	tion	9	8.9	43.6	0
Percent Under 18		17	35.2	60.7	.27
Percent Black		38.9	37.4	98.8	0
Percent Foreign-b	oorn	19.1	16.7	63.8	0
Percent Public Tr	ansit	28.6	12.0	81.7	5.8
Homicide		2.4	3.5	17	0
Robbery		90.6	95.6	438	0
Total Population		7705	5271	29,716	797

Incidents 2010-2011 in Chicago (N=221)

# New York City Community Districts

The social characteristics and crime statistics were collected for each New York City community district (N=59). *Table 3* shows the descriptive statistics for the data for the New York City community districts. The average population per district is 135,681.5 (SD=45,806), with a mean population density of 41,868.95 people per square mile (SD=22,510).

# Variables of Interest

The mean homicide count per community district is 14.7 (SD=11.8), and the mean robbery count per community district is 685.6 (SD=354.1). New York City community districts will experience about 15 homicides and close to 700 robberies, on average.

The mean percent foreign-born is 34.9 percent (SD= 16), the mean for ethnic concentration is 11.4 percent (SD=11), and the mean for the variable measuring the Italian population is 7.5 percent (SD=9.3). Typically slightly over 1/3 of any given community district will be foreign-born, while  $1/10^{\text{th}}$  will be of white ethnic concentration, and close to  $1/10^{\text{th}}$  of any given community district will identify as Italian-American.

#### Socioeconomic Indicators

The average percentage of black individuals is 24.7 (SD=26.2), the mean percentage of owner occupied housing is 28.2 percent (SD=17.7), and the average for percent mobility is 10 (SD=8.2). About 1/3 of community district residents are home owners,  $1/5^{\text{th}}$  identify themselves as black, and  $1/10^{\text{th}}$  have moved in the last few years.

On average, 20 percent of the population is on public assistance (SD 12.4), 14.5 percent of households are female-headed, and 70.5 percent of the population completed high school or a higher level of education. The majority (over 2/3) of community residents are educated at least at the high school level, but 1/5<sup>th</sup> of households collect public assistance in some way, while over 1/10<sup>th</sup> of households are typically female-headed. See *Table 3* as a reference for the descriptive statistics for the New York City community districts.

Table 3: Descriptive Statistics for Community Districts 2006-2010 and the Reported Homicide Incidents

Variable	Mean	SD	Max	Min
LowSES2	0.00	4.4	8	-8
Owner Occupied	28.2	17.8	76	5
Percent Public Assistan	ce 20.9	12.4	45	3
Percent Female-headed	14.5	9.7	34	1
Percent H.S. or higher	70.6	13.1	95	43
Percent Mobility	10	8.1	36	6
Percent Italian	7.5	9.3	51	0
Density	41868	22510	97251	6109
Ethnic Concentration	11.5	11.01	51	0
Percent Under 18	24.7	7.6	37	6
Percent Black	24.7	26.2	93	0
Percent Foreign-born	34.9	16	80	10
Homicide	14.6	11.9	48	2
Robbery	685.5	354.1	56	777
Total Population	135681.5	45806.2	242952	2 34420

2010-2011 in New York City (N=59)

# Results for Hypotheses 1-6

## Model 1

*Table 3* reviews the results for model 1, this model focuses on Chicago census tracts and uses robbery as the dependent variable. The variable of interest in this model

is the percent of Italian-American ethnic concentration. Low socioeconomic status shows the expected positive relationship with robbery (b=.088, p < .000). The logs of the expected robbery count will increase by a factor of .088 with each unit increase in low socioeconomic status. The robbery rate will increase by 1.1 for each unit increase in low socioeconomic status. This indicates that when more people have low socioeconomic status in the community, the likelihood that a robbery will occur increases. Percent black also shares a positive relationship with robbery (b=.011, p < .001). The logs of the expected robbery count will increase by .011 with every increase in the percent black in the population. For each additional 1% increase in the black population of a community district the robbery rate will increase by 1. Similar to low SES, the census tracts with more people identifying themselves as black have an increased likelihood of robbery. Population density shares an interesting negative relationship with homicide in Chicago census tracts (b=-.000, p < .000). The logs of the expected robbery count will decrease with every 1 unit increase in population density. When all other variables are held constant, the robbery rate will decrease by a factor of .999 for every 1 unit increase in population density. Robberies will be less prevalent in communities that have higher population density.

Percent mobility and percent under 18 also have significant relationships. Mobility is positively related to robbery (b=.022, p < .000). The log of the expected robbery counts increases by .021 for each percentage increase in population mobility. The robbery rate will increase by 1 for each percentage increase in population mobility. More generally, the higher percentages of people moving out of a community, the

79

increased likelihood of a robbery incident occurring. Percent under 18 is negatively related to robbery (b=-.021, p < .000). The logs of the expected robbery count will decrease with every 1 percent increase in the under 18 population. When all other variables are held constant, the robbery rate will decrease by a factor of .988 for every 1 percent increase in the under 18 population. Census tracts in Chicago with large percentages of individuals under the age of 18 have a decreased likelihood of experiencing a robbery.

Most notably in this model, the variable measuring Italian-American ethnic concentration is significantly and negatively related to robbery (b= -.037, p < .000). The logs of the expected homicide count decrease by .002 when the percentage of Italian American ethnic concentration increases by 1. A 1 percent increase in Italian-Americans would be expected to decrease the rate of robbery by .96. This indicates that the more people with Italian ancestry in a census tract in Chicago, the lower the likelihood of robbery occurring. This result supports the hypothesis that Italian presence may have a dampening effect on robbery in urban communities. This result will be discussed further in the next chapter. See *Table 4* for a detailed summary of Model 1. Table 4: Negative Binomial Regression Reported Robbery Incidents in Chicago Census Tracts, 2010-

Variables	Model 1	IRR
Percent Italian	037***	.96***
Percent Transit	.001	1.00
LowSES	.088***	1.09***
Percent Mobility	.022***	1.02***
Percent Under18	021***	.97***
Density	000***	.99***
Percent Black	.011***	1.01***
Percent Owner Occupied	000	.99
Percent foreign-born	.002	1.00
Chi <sup>2</sup>	667.64***	

2011, N=786

\* p<.05.

\*\* p<.01

\*\*\* p<.001

# Model 2

*Table 5* shows the results for model 2 which looks at Chicago census tracts and homicide is the dependent variable. The variable of interest in this model is the percent

of Italian-American ethnic concentration. Several results came back significant. Low socioeconomic status shares the expected positive relationship with homicide (b=.092, p <.000). This indicates that if the low socioeconomic indicators increase, the difference in the logs of the expected homicide counts would increase by .092. The estimated ratio for a one unit increase in low SES, when all other variables are held constant, the rate for homicide would be expected to increase by a factor of 1.1. This model provides evidence that low socioeconomic status increases the likelihood that a homicide will occur. Percent black also shares a positive relationship with homicide (b=.016, p < .000). Similar to low SES, the difference in the logs of the expected homicide count increase by a factor of .016 if the black population increases by 1%. When all other variables are held constant, a 1% increase in the black population of a community district will increase the homicide count by 1. This supports existing research that asserts areas with dense black populations experience more homicide. Population density shares an interesting negative relationship with homicide in Chicago census tracts (b=-.000, p < .05). With each increase in individuals per square mile, the logs of the expected homicide count decrease by .000. A one unit increase in population density would be expected to yield a decrease in the homicide rate of .99. This suggests that the higher population density that a community has, the lower the likelihood of a high rate of homicide.

Most notably in this model, the percent of residents that identify themselves as having Italian ancestry is significantly and negatively related to homicide, (b= -.11, p < .002). The logs of the expected homicide count decrease by .002 when the percentage of Italian American ethnic concentration increases by 1. A 1 percent increase in Italian-

Americans would be expected to decrease the rate of homicide by .89. This indicates that the more people with Italian ancestry in a census tract in Chicago, the lower the likelihood of homicide occurring. This result supports the hypothesis that Italian presence may have a dampening effect on homicides in urban communities. This result will be discussed further in the next chapter. See *Table 5* for details for Model 2.

Table 5: Negative Binomial Regression Reported Homicide Incidents in Chicago Census Tracts, 2010-

2011, N=786

Variables	Model 2	IRR
Percent Italian	106**	.99**
Percent Transit	.004	1.00
LowSES	.092***	1.09***
Percent Mobility	001	.99
Percent Under18	.010	1.01
Density	000*	.99*
Percent Black	.016***	1.01***
Percent Owner Occupied	002	.99
Percent foreign-born	.008	1.01
Chi <sup>2</sup>	451.73***	

\* p<.05.

\*\* p<.01

\*\*\* p<.001

# Model 3

*Table 6* shows the results for model 3 which looks at Chicago neighborhoods (N=220) and uses robbery as the dependent variable. The variable of interest in this model is the percent of Italian-American ethnic concentration. Percent black has a positive relationship with robbery (b=.014, p < .000). The logs of the expected robbery count will increase by .014 with every increase in the percent black in the population. For each additional 1% increase in the black population of a community district, the robbery rate will increase by 1. The census tracts with more people identifying themselves as black have a higher likelihood of robbery occurring. Percent owner occupied shares a positive relationship with homicide in Chicago neighborhoods (b=.004, p < .001). The logs of the expected robbery counts will increase by a factor of .004 with each percent increase in owner occupied housing in Chicago neighborhoods. The robbery rate will increase by a factor of 1 with each percentage increase in owner occupied housing. Robberies will be less prevalent in communities that have lower levels of owner occupied dwellings.

Percent mobility and percent under 18 also have significant relationships with robbery. Mobility is positively related to robbery (b=.047, p < .001). The logs of the expected robbery count will increase by a factor of .047 with each percentage increase in the mobility of the population in Chicago neighborhoods. The robbery rate will increase by a factor of 1.1, with a 1 percent increase in population mobility. This shows that the higher percentages of people moving out of a community, the more likely robbery is present at high levels. Percent under 18 is negatively related to robbery (b= -.023, p <

84

.001). The logs of the expected robbery counts will decrease by a factor of .023 for every 1 percent increase in the population under 18. The rate of robbery will decrease by a factor of .999 for every percentage increase in people under the age of 18. Neighborhoods in Chicago with large percentages of individuals under the age of 18 have a decreased likelihood of experiencing a robbery.

Most notably in this model, the variable measuring Italian-American ethnic concentration is significantly and negatively related to robbery (b= -.035, p < .008). The logs of the expected robbery counts decrease by a factor of .035 for each percentage increase in the Italian-American population in Chicago neighborhoods. The robbery rate will decrease by a factor of .96 for every 1 % increase in the Italian-American population. This result supports the hypothesis that Italian presence may have a dampening effect on robbery in urban communities. See *Table 6* for Model 3. Table 6: Negative Binomial Regression Reported Robbery Incidents in Chicago Neighborhoods, 2010-

Variables	Model 3	IRR
Percent Italian	035**	.96**
Percent Transit	003	.99
LowSES	.086***	1.03
Percent Mobility	.047***	1.05***
Percent Under18	023**	.99**
Density	-3.68	.99
Percent Black	.014***	1.01***
Percent Owner Occupied	l .004***	1.00
Percent foreign-born	.002	1.00
Chi <sup>2</sup>	176.6***	

2011, N=220

\* p<.05. \*\* p<.01

\*\*\* p<.001

# Model 4

*Table 7* reviews the results for model 4 which looks at Chicago neighborhoods (N=220) and uses homicide as the dependent variable. The variable of interest in this model is the percent of Italian-American ethnic concentration. This model has several significant results. Percent black shares a significant and positive relationship with

homicide (b=.020, p < .000). The logs of the expected homicide count increase by a factor of .020 for each percentage increase in the black population. The homicide rate increases by a factor of 1 for every 1 percent increase in the black population. Neighborhoods that have more people identifying themselves as black have an increased likelihood of homicide. Percent foreign-born also shares a positive relationship with homicide in Chicago neighborhoods (b=.014, p < .05). The logs of the expected homicide count increase by a factor of .014 for every percentage increase in foreign-born. The homicide rate increases by a factor of 1 for every 1 percent increase in foreign-born. Homicides will be more prevalent in communities that have higher levels of foreign-born residents.

Most notably in this model, the variable measuring Italian-American concentration is negatively and significantly related to homicide in Chicago neighborhoods ( b=-.17, p < .003). The logs of the expected homicide count decrease by a factor of .17 for each percentage increase in the Italian-American population. The homicide rate decreases by a factor of .87 for each percent increase of Italian-Americans. Neighborhoods with more residents of Italian ancestry experience lower incidents of homicide. This result supports the hypothesis that Italian presence may have a dampening effect on homicides in urban communities. Model 4 is overviewed in *Table* 7. Table 7: Negative Binomial Regression Reported Homicide Incidents in Chicago Neighborhoods, 2010-

Variables	Model 4	IRR
Percent Italian	166**	.87**
Percent Transit	014	.99
LowSES	.031	1.04
Percent Mobility	.017**	1.01**
Percent Under18	.014**	1.00**
Density	000*	.99*
Percent Black	.020***	1.02***
Percent Owner Occupied	.000	1.00
Percent foreign-born	.011	1.01
Chi <sup>2</sup>	176.6***	

2011, N=220

\* p<.05. \*\* p<.01

\*\*\* p<.001

# Model 5

*Table 8* reviews model 5 which looks at New York City Community Districts (N=59) and uses robbery as the dependent variable. The independent variable of interest in this model is the percent of Italian-American ethnic concentration. The first of two significant predictors in this model is the percent foreign-born which shares a negative

relationship with robbery (b=.02, p<.001). The log of the expected robbery counts decrease by a factor of .02 for each percent increase in the foreign-born population. For every additional percent of foreign-born, the robbery rate will decrease by a factor of .98.

Most notably in this model, the variable measuring Italian-American ethnic concentration is significantly and negatively related to robbery in New York City community districts (b=-.06, p<.001). The difference in the logs of expected robbery counts is expected to decrease by .024 for each percent increase in the Italian-American population, while holding everything else constant. If a community's Italian-American population were to increase by 1, the rate for robbery would be expected to decrease by a factor of .94. This result supports the hypothesis that Italian presence may have a dampening effect on robbery in urban communities. See *Table 8* for a summary of Model 5.

Variables	Model 5	IRR
Percent Italian	063***	.94***
LowSES	.029	1.02
Percent Mobility	.002	1.00
Density	7.39	1.00
Percent Black	.003	1.00
Percent foreign-born	020***	.98***
Chi <sup>2</sup>	45.04***	
* p	<.05.	
** p<.01		
*** p<.001		

Community Districts, 2010-2011, N=59

 Table 8: Negative Binomial Regression Reported Robbery Incidents in New York City

## Model 6

*Table 9* shows the results for model 6 which looks at New York City Community Districts (N=59) and uses homicide as the dependent variable. The independent variable of interest in this model is the percent of Italian-American ethnic concentration. The results of the negative binomial regression support some main tenets of social disorganization theory. Population density shares a significant and negative relationship with the homicide count in New York City community districts (b=-000, p < .001); the difference in the logs of expected homicide counts is expected to be lower in community districts with denser concentrations of individuals. If we were to increase the population density by 1 unit, the rate for homicide would be expected to decrease by a factor of 1. Additional individuals per square mile within a community yield a lower likelihood of homicide. Low socioeconomic status (b=.14, p < .001) and percent black (b=.009, p < .001) share significant and positive relationships with the homicide count. The difference in the logs of expected homicide counts will be expected to be higher by a factor of .144 in community districts with high levels of low socioeconomic status and large populations of black individuals by a factor of .009. If the measures for low socioeconomic status increase by 1, the rate for homicides would be expected to increase by a factor of 1.2. If the black population in a community district increases by 1, the rate for homicides would be expected to increase by 1. These results support a long line of research linking socioeconomic status and black populations to the crime of homicide.

Most notably in this model, the variable measuring Italian-American ethnic concentration is significantly and negatively related to homicide in New York City community districts (b=-.022, p < .01). The difference in the logs of expected homicide counts is expected to decrease by .022 while holding everything else constant. If a community's Italian population were to increase by 1, the rate for homicides would be expected to decrease by a factor of .98. This result supports the hypothesis that Italian presence may have a dampening effect on homicides in urban communities. This result will be discussed further in the next chapter. *Table 9* highlights the details of Model 6.

Table 9: Negative Binomial Regression Reported Homicide Incidents in New York City Community

Variables	Model 6	IRR
Percent Italian	022*	.98*
LowSES	.144***	1.16***
Percent Mobility	009	.99
Density	000***	.99***
Percent Black	.009***	1.00***
Percent foreign-born	005	1.00
Chi <sup>2</sup>	101.27***	
* p<	<.05.	
** p	<.01	
*** p	<.001	

Districts, 2010-2011, N=59

# Hypotheses 7-12

# Model 7

*Table 10* summarizes the results for model 7 which looks at Chicago census tracts and uses robbery as the dependent variable. The variable of interest in this model is the percent of white ethnic concentration. Low socioeconomic status shares the expected positive relationship with robbery (b=.079, p < .000). The logs of the expected robbery count will increase with each unit increase in low socioeconomic status. The robbery rate will increase by 1.1 for each unit increase in low socioeconomic status. This indicates that when more people have low socioeconomic status in the census tract, the likelihood that a robbery will occur increases. Percent black also shares a positive relationship with robbery ( b=.008, p < .000). The logs of the expected robbery count will increase by .008 with every increase in the percent black in the population. For each additional 1% increase in the black population in a community district, the robbery rate will increase by 1. Similar to low SES, the census tracts with more people identifying themselves as black have a higher likelihood of robbery. Population density shares an interesting negative relationship with homicide in Chicago census tracts ( b=-.000, p < .001). The logs of the expected robbery count will decrease with every 1 unit increase in population density. When all other variables are held constant, the robbery rate will decrease by a factor of .999 for every 1 unit increase in population density. Robberies will be less prevalent in communities that have higher population densities.

Percent mobility and the percent under 18 also have significant relationships with robbery. Mobility is positively related to robbery (b=.021, p < .001). The log of the expected robbery counts increases by .021 for each percentage increase in population mobility. The robbery rate will increase by 1 for each percentage increase in the population mobility. More generally, the higher percentages of people moving out of a community, the higher the likelihood of a robbery incident occurring. Percent under 18 is negatively related to robbery (b=-.020, p < .000). The logs of the expected robbery count will decrease with every 1 percent increase in the under 18 population. When all other variables are held constant, the robbery rate will decrease by a factor of .988 for every 1 percent increase in the under 18 population. Census tracts in Chicago with large

93

percentages of individuals under the age of 18 have a decreased likelihood of experiencing a robbery.

Most notably in this model, the variable measuring ethnic concentration is significantly and negatively related to robbery, b = -.031, p<.000. The logs of the expected robbery count will decrease by .031 for each percentage increase in white ethnic concentration. The robbery rate will decrease by .96 for each percentage increase in white ethnic concentration. This indicates that communities with high percentages of a given white ethnic concentration (which could be Italian) in a census tract in Chicago have a lower likelihood of robbery occurring. This result is important to the hypothesis that there is a difference between the effects of white ethnic concentration on robbery versus an Italian-American concentration influence. This result will be discussed further in the next chapter. *Table 10* reviews Model 7.

Table 10: Negative Binomial Regression Reported Robbery Incidents in Chicago Census Tracts, 2010-

Variables	Model 7	IRR
Ethnic Concentration	057***	.97***
Percent Transit	.004	1.00
LowSES	.083***	1.08***
Percent Mobility	002***	1.02***
Percent Under18	.011***	.98***
Density	000***	.99***
Percent Black	.013***	1.00***
Percent Owner Occupied	003	1.00
Percent foreign-born	.004	.99
Chi <sup>2</sup>	459.8***	

2011, N=786

\* p<.05. \*\* p<.01 \*\*\* p<.001

## Model 8

*Table 11* shows the results for model 8 which looks at Chicago census tracts and uses homicide as the dependent variable. The variable of interest in this model is the percent of white ethnic concentration. Several results came back significant. Low socioeconomic status shares the expected positive relationship with homicide (b=.083, p

< .000). This indicates that when all other variables are held constant, a one unit increase in the composite for socioeconomic status will increase the log of the expected homicide count by .083. For each unit increase in socioeconomic status, the homicide rate will increase by 1.1. Percent black also shares a positive relationship with homicide (b=.013, p < .000). If there is a one percent increase in the black population in a community district, the logs of the expected homicide count will increase by .013. A 1 percent increase in the black population yields an increase in the rate of homicide by 1. Population density shares an interesting negative relationship with homicide in Chicago census tracts (b=-.000, p < .04). If there is a unit increase in population density, the logs of the expected homicide rate will decrease by .00. For every unit increase in population density, the homicide rate will increase by .999. Homicides will be less prevalent in communities that have higher population density.

Most notably in this model, the variable measuring ethnic concentration is not significantly related to homicide. This result is important to the hypothesis that Italian presence may have a dampening effect on homicides in urban communities, more so than a white ethnic presence per se. This result will be discussed further in the next chapter. See *Table 11* for a summary of Model 8.

Table 11: Negative Binomial Regression Reported Homicide Incidents in Chicago Census Tracts, 2010-

Variables	Model 8	IRR
Ethnic Concentration	057	.99
Percent Transit	.004	.99
LowSES	.083***	1.05***
Percent Mobility	002	1.01
Percent Under18	.011	1.00**
Density	000*	.99*
Percent Black	.013***	1.03***
Percent Owner Occupied	003	.99
Percent foreign-born	.004**	1.02**
Chi <sup>2</sup>	459.8***	

2011, N=786

\* p<.05. \*\* p<.01

\*\*\* p<.001

## Model 9

*Table 12* reviews the results for model 9 which looks at Chicago neighborhoods (N=220) and uses robbery as the dependent variable. The variable of interest in this model is the percent of white ethnic concentration. Percent black again shares a positive relationship with robbery (b=.009, p < .001). The logs of the expected counts for robbery

increase by a factor of .009 for every percentage increase in the black population. The robbery rate will increase by a factor of 1 for each 1 percent increase in the black population in Chicago neighborhoods. Percent owner occupied shares a positive relationship with homicide in Chicago neighborhoods (b=.004, p < .001). The logs of the expected robbery counts will increase by a factor of .004 with each percent increase in owner occupied housing. As owner occupied housing increases by 1 %, the robbery rate will increase by a factor of 1. Robberies will be less prevalent in communities that have lower levels of owner occupied dwellings.

Percent mobility and the percent under 18 also have significant relationships with robbery. Mobility is positively related to robbery (b=.042, p<.000). The logs of the expected robbery counts will increase by a factor of .042 for every percentage increase in population mobility. The robbery rate will increase by a factor of 1.1 for every 1 percent increase in population mobility.

Most notably in this model, the variable measuring white ethnic concentration is significantly and negatively related to robbery (b= -.037, p < .000). The logs of the expected robbery count are expected to decrease by a factor of .037 for each percentage increase in the white ethnic concentration in the neighborhood. For every 1 percent increase in the white ethnic concentration, the robbery count will decrease by 1. This indicates that communities with high percentages of white ethnic concentration (which can include Italian) in Chicago neighborhoods have a lower likelihood of robbery occurring. *Table 12* reviews Model 9.

98
Table 12: Negative Binomial Regression Reported Robbery Incidents in Chicago Neighborhoods, 2010-

Variables	Model 9	IRR	
Ethnic Concentration	037***	.99***	
Percent Transit	002	.99	
LowSES	.070**	1.04	
Percent Mobility	.042***	1.05***	
Percent Under18	019	.99	
Density	-4.55	1.00	
Percent Black	.009***	1.01***	
Percent Owner Occupied	.004***	1.00***	
Percent foreign-born	.003	.99	
Chi <sup>2</sup>	180.97***		

2011, N=220

\* p<.05. \*\* p<.01 \*\*\* p<.001

### Model 10

*Table 13* summarizes model 10 which looks at Chicago neighborhoods (N=220) and uses homicide as the dependent variable. The variable of interest in this model is the percent of white ethnic concentration. Percent black shares a significant and positive relationship with homicide (b=.029, p<.000). The logs of the expected homicide counts

increase by a factor of .029 for each percentage increase in the black population in Chicago neighborhoods. The homicide count increases by a factor of 1 for every 1% increase in the black population. Percent foreign-born also shares a positive relationship with homicide in Chicago neighborhoods (b=.023, p < .007). The logs of the expected homicide count will increase with each percent increase in the foreign-born population. The homicide rate will increase by a factor of 1 for each percentage increase in the foreign-born population in Chicago neighborhoods. Homicides will be less prevalent in communities that have lower levels of foreign-born residents.

Most notably in this model, the variable measuring white ethnic concentration is not significantly related to homicide in Chicago neighborhoods. This result is important to the hypothesis that Italian presence may have a dampening effect on homicides in urban communities. See *Table 13* for an overview of Model 10. Table 13: Negative Binomial Regression Reported Homicide Incidents in Chicago Neighborhoods, 2010-

Variables	Model 10	IRR	
Ethnic Concentration	008	1.00	
Percent Transit	012	.99	
LowSES	.050*	1.05*	
Percent Mobility	.008	1.01	
Percent Under18	.014**	1.00**	
Density	000*	.99*	
Percent Black	.028***	1.03***	
Percent Owner Occupied	001	.99	
Percent foreign-born	.023**	1.02**	
Chi <sup>2</sup>	176.6***		

2011, N=220

\* p<.05. \*\* p<.01

\*\*\* p<.001

## Model 11

*Table 14* shows the results for model 11 which looks at New York City Community Districts (N=59) and uses robbery as the dependent variable. The independent variable of interest in this model is the percent of white ethnic concentration. Percent black has a positive and significant relationship with robbery in New York City community districts (b=.008, p < .05). The log of the expected robbery counts will increase by a factor of .008 for each increase in the percent of the population that identifies as black. For each increase in the percentage of the black population, the robbery count will increase by 1.01. Percent foreign-born has a negative relationship with robbery (b=-.02, p < .001). The log of the expected robbery counts will decrease by a factor of .02 for each percent increase in the foreign-born population. For every additional percent of foreign-born, the robbery count will decrease by a factor of .98.

Most notably in this model, the variable measuring white ethnic concentration is significantly and negatively related to robbery in New York City community districts (b=-.03, p < .001). The difference in the logs of expected robbery counts is expected to decrease by .03 for each percent increase in the Italian-American population, while holding everything else constant. If a community's Italian population were to increase by 1, the rate for robberies would be expected to decrease by a factor of .97. This result is important to the hypothesis that Italian presence may have a dampening effect on robberies in urban communities. *Table 14* highlights the coefficients in Model 11.

Table 14: Negative Binomial Regression Reported Robbery Incidents in New York City Community

Variables	Model 11	IRR	
Ethnic Concentration	034***	.97***	
LowSES	.028	1.02	
Percent Mobility	.005	1.01	
Density	-2.91	1.00	
Percent Black	.008*	1.01*	
Percent foreign-born	017***	.98***	
Chi <sup>2</sup>	34.42***		
* p<.05.			
** p<.01			
***p<.001			

Districts, 2010-2011, N=59

# Model 12

Model 12 looks at New York City Community Districts (N=59) and uses homicide as the dependent variable. The independent variable of interest in this model is the percent of ethnic concentration. The results of the negative binomial regression support some main tenets of social disorganization theory. Population density shares a significant and negative relationship with the homicide count in New York City community districts (b=-.000, p < .001); the difference in the logs of expected homicide counts is expected to be lower in community districts with denser concentrations of individuals. If we were to increase the population density by 1 unit, the rate for homicide would be expected to decrease by a factor of .99. Additional individuals within a community yield a lower likelihood of homicide. Low socioeconomic status (b=.15, p < .001) and percent black (b=.01, p < .001) share significant and positive relationships with the homicide count. The difference in the logs of expected homicide counts will be higher in community districts with high levels of low socioeconomic status by a factor of .15 and large populations of black individuals by a factor of .01. If the measure for low socioeconomic status increases by 1, the rate for homicides would be expected to increase by a factor of 1.2. If the black population in a community district increases by 1, the rate for homicides support a long line of research linking socioeconomic status and black populations to the crime of homicide.

Most notably in this model, the variable measuring ethnic concentration is not significantly related to the homicide count in New York City. This result supports the hypothesis that Italian presence may have a dampening effect on homicides in urban communities. Finally *Table 15* summarizes Model 12.

Variables	Model 12	IRR	
Ethnic Concentration	007	.99	
LowSES	.15***	1.17***	
Percent Mobility	009	.99	
Density	000***	.99	
Percent Black	.012***	1.01***	
Percent foreign-born	003	1.00	
Chi <sup>2</sup>	97.92***		
* p<.05.			
** p<.01			
*** p<.001			

Districts, 2010-2011, N=59

Throughout these 12 models, a distinct pattern emerges highlighting the influence of both Italian-American and white ethnic concentrations on the crimes robbery and homicide. Italian-American concentration has a significant and negative relationship with both crimes in both New York City and Chicago, while white ethnic concentration is significant and negative in both cities for the crime of robbery. *Table 16* and *Table 17* summarize the patterns and findings for all 12 models.

		% Italian	Ethnic Concentration
Model 1 <sub>1</sub>	Chicago Tracts	037***	
Model 2 <sub>2</sub>	Chicago Tracts	106**	
Model 3 <sub>1</sub>	Chicago Neighborhoods	035**	
Model 4 <sub>2</sub>	Chicago Neighborhoods	166**	
Model 5 <sub>1</sub>	NYC Districts	063***	
Model 6 <sub>2</sub>	NYC Districts	022*	
Model 7 <sub>1</sub>	Chicago Tracts		057***
Model 8 <sub>2</sub>	Chicago Tracts		057
Model 9 <sub>1</sub>	Chicago Neighborhoods		037***
Model 10 <sub>2</sub>	Chicago Neighborhoods		008
Model 11 <sub>1</sub>	NYC Districts		034***
Model 12 <sub>2</sub>	NYC Districts		007

Table 16: Summary of Results for Percent Italian and Ethnic Concentration for the 12 Models

\* p<.05. 1=Robbery 2=Homicide

\*\* p<.01

\*\*\* p<.001

		Low SES	%Black	Mobility	Density	Foreign	Owner
Model 1 <sub>1</sub>	Chicago Tracts	.088***	.011***	.000***	.022***	.002	000
Model 2 <sub>2</sub>	Chicago Tracts	.092***	.016***	000*	001	.008	002
Model 3 <sub>1</sub>	Chicago Neighborhoods	.086***	.014***	.000	.047***	.002	.004***
Model 4 <sub>2</sub>	Chicago Neighborhoods	.031	.020***	000*	.017**	.011	.000
Model 5 <sub>1</sub>	NYC Districts	.029	.003	.000	.002	020***	
Model 6 <sub>2</sub>	NYC Districts	.144***	.009***	000***	009	005	
Model 7 <sub>1</sub>	Chicago Tracts	.083***	.013***	000***	002***	.004	003
Model 8 <sub>2</sub>	Chicago Tracts	.083***	.013***	000*	002	.004**	003
Model 9 <sub>1</sub>	Chicago Neighborhoods	.070**	.009***	000	.042***	.003	.004**
Model 10 <sub>2</sub>	Chicago Neighborhoods	.050*	.028***	000	.0008	.023**	001
Model 11 1	NYC Districts	.028	.008*	-2.91	.005	017***	
Model 12 <sub>2</sub>	NYC Districts	.15***	.012***	000***	009	003	
	* p	0<.05.	1=Robbery	2=Homicide			
	** I	o<.01					

 Table 17:
 Summary of the Control Variables for the 12 Models

\*\*\* p<.001

*Table 16* and *Table 17* highlight the support for the 12 hypotheses in the present study as well as many of the existing patterns and trends found in the literature on neighborhoods and crime. The following chapters will discuss these results and their implications for research on neighborhoods and crime.

# **CHAPTER 6: DISCUSSION, THE CITY OF CHICAGO**

Predicting Robbery in Chicago

The following sections will discuss the results for robbery and homicide in Chicago. Several of the significant results were similar between Chicago census tracts and Chicago neighborhoods; however, there were still differences in the probability levels of some of the predictors between both aggregate levels. There will be a discussion of the similarities and differences, followed by a dialogue about the appropriateness of choosing a level of aggregation for study<sup>3</sup>.

## Race and Robbery

Percent black has a positive relationship with the violent crime robbery at both the census tract and neighborhood levels in Chicago. This finding supports much of the existing literature that suggests percent black to be a significant predictor of robbery (Massey, 1994; Park & Burgess ,1925; Shaw & McKay, [1942]1969; Sampson & Lauritsen, 1997). Policies supporting collective efficacy in these communities could greatly decrease the strength of the relationship between these variables (Patillo, 1998). Present day urban society provides a great deal of access to education and public programs; there is no reason that this result should continue as a steady expectation. However, based on the research that collective efficacy can potentially surpass public

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> The Chicago models were run identically to the NYC models but did not have significantly different results. Instead, as seen here, the models were run with slight differences to accommodate multicollinearity and other statistical issues.

programs in effectiveness for aiding in public safety, this should become the focus in disadvantaged urban neighborhoods. Policies focused around community organization should be implemented in these communities and surrounding neighborhoods; it is the least costly mechanism and its only repercussion (if it proves ineffective) is that neighbors will get to know each other.

## Mobility and Robbery

The percent mobility is also significant at both aggregate levels in Chicago. This result is congruent with social disorganization theory and the assertion that communities with high mobility will experience more disorganization and subsequently more crime, in this case robbery.

#### Socioeconomics and Robbery

Low socioeconomic status has a positive relationship with robbery at the census tract level; this supports much of the existing research that proposes a positive relationship between low SES and violent crime (Blau & Blau, 1982; Browning & Erickson, 2009; Morenoff & Sampson, 1997; Speer, Gorman, Labouvie, & Ontush, 1998; Sundquist, Theobald, Yang, Li, Johansson, & Sundquist, 2006). This result is expected but does not have to stay the normative expectation based on the thesis of this study. Community organization and community participation are the only assets that all communities potentially have in common regardless of need, income, or education

(Black, 1976; Cooney, 1994; Patillo 1998; Suttles, 1972; Whyte, 1943). Capitalizing on this feature of communities could have a large impact on the reduction of street crime as well as a positive impact on the city as a whole. Efforts to promote awareness that community organization and collective efficacy can reduce crime in disadvantaged communities are necessary and important. If people become aware of this asset and its value, they can begin working to safeguard their communities without relying on formal social control from government agencies.

## Population and Robbery

Population density was expected to be significant in the models, but is only significant at the census tract level. Typically the more individuals a community has, the greater opportunity there is for crime, specifically violent crime (Shaw & McKay, 1925). This is reflected in most criminological research but not supported here, as the relationship between density and robbery at the census tract level in Chicago is negative, suggesting that the more people within the census tract, the lower the robbery count will be. The results of this study indicate patterns that are specific to census tracts in Chicago that have high population density and might actually benefit from sheer numbers alone; perhaps because of a larger probability of capable guardians (Cohen & Felson, 1979). There are equal opportunities to exert social control as there are to commit crimes in these areas.

# Owner Occupied Housing and Robbery

The percent owner occupied was significant only at the neighborhood level in Chicago. This again supports the idea of mobility in social disorganization theory (Shaw & McKay, [1942]1969). If the majority of neighborhood residents occupy the homes that they own, it is far less likely there will be large populations moving in and out. This is a representation of community stability which enables more community organization and possibly informal social control (Suttles, 1972).

#### Italian-American, White Ethnic Concentration, and Robbery

The significance of percent Italian and white ethnic concentration are important to the initial hypotheses. In both Chicago census tracts and Chicago neighborhoods, an increase in the percentage of Italians is significantly related to a lowered count of robbery and homicide. While it is unscientific to speculate that this is due to Mafia presence, it can rather be thought of as an influence of public reputation as a result of Mafia presence having been a more prominent issue in the past. Urban areas are much like elephants who do not forget, once a neighborhood achieves a particular reputation (be it for gangs, mafias, or families), it carries this reputation long after many of the residents move out or on. This would make sense if a neighborhood has a high concentration of Italians, for them to still carry the reputation of the 50s and 60s of having ties to the underworld or other political influences. These assumed behaviors are what aid in the reduction of overt criminal activity in their neighborhoods. Because many urban residents are always uncertain as to the explicit connections of the Italians, they air on the side of caution and try not to disrupt the peace; no one wants to accidentally anger a Mafia boss.

However, the significance of white ethnic concentration at both aggregate levels for robbery suggest that also having large percentages of white ethnic concentrations within a community (which could be Italian) provide similar and stronger reductions in the robbery count. This does not support the idea that there would be a stronger relationship between Italian communities and robbery than between ethnic concentration and robbery. Both results support the idea of population homogeneity as a mechanism for social control and defended neighborhoods. Communities with common interests and common goals have greater success at protecting their neighborhoods; it stands to reason that communities with more people of similar ethnic backgrounds would share some common interests and common goals as well as maintain a community reputation.

## Predicting Homicide in Chicago

#### Population, Race, Socioeconomics, and Homicide

The similarities in results for homicide support much of the existing literature. Population density, percent black, and low socioeconomic status share significant relationships with the homicide count in both Chicago census tracts and neighborhoods. Density shares the same negative relationship with homicide as it does with robbery. This reifies the assumption that the larger the population, the more opportunity for guardianship of the community. Percent black and low socioeconomic status share the same positive relationship with homicide as they did with robbery. When a community has large percentages of black population and/or low socioeconomic status, it is likely they will experience more homicide than the rest of the city. This finding sustains the existing literature and is furthered here (Blau & Blau 1982; Browning & Erickson, 2009; Morenoff & Sampson, 1997; Speer, Gorman, Labouvie, & Ontush, 1998; Sundquist, Theobald, Yang, Li, Johansson & Sundquist, 2006). This again lends support for the argument that communities should take a stake in their own public safety because collective efficacy is a tool that is available to any community no matter how disadvantaged or marginalized.

#### Youth, Foreign-born and Homicide

At the neighborhood level in Chicago, percent under 18 and percent foreign-born were statistically significant predictors of homicide. Communities with large percentages of the population under 18 are experiencing fewer homicide incidents in Chicago neighborhoods. This finding is not significant at the census tract level. There are several arguments in the literature that support this result, and it can be argued here that family composition is an important part of neighborhood public safety (Sampson, 1999). The percent foreign-born is also significant at the neighborhood level in the ethnic concentration model. This finding suggests areas with larger percentages of foreign-born populations in Chicago neighborhoods will also experience increased homicide counts

compared to the rest of the city (Bursik & Grasmick, 1993; Hirschi, 1969; Hunter, 1985; Shaw & McKay, [1942]1969). This finding supports the idea that it is not just population homogeneity (be it culturally or experientially) that can create more organized communities (Alba et al., 1996; Green et al., 1998). This also suggests that perhaps communities with high percentages of foreign-born are experiencing higher rates of mobility due to the impermanence of a first home in the United States.

#### Italian–American Concentration and Homicide

The percent Italian shares a significant negative relationship with the homicide counts in Chicago census tracts and neighborhoods. This finding supports the hypothesis that communities with large Italian populations will experience fewer incidents of homicide. While it cannot be argued that this is definitively because of the reputation of the Mafia, it again creates interest that this phenomenon is occurring across aggregate levels in a city with a long reputation of Mafia presence. Ethnic concentration was not significant at the neighborhood level, leaving percent Italian to predict lower levels of homicide even though, on average, neighborhoods have higher percentages of white ethnic concentration than specifically Italian groups. This definitely lends more support to the idea that perhaps the reputation of being linked to the Italian-American Mafia might be affecting the behavior of outsiders within these Chicago neighborhoods, particularly with relationship to homicide.

### White Ethnic Concentration and Homicide

At the Chicago census tract level, ethnic concentration shares a negative relationship with homicide, but it is not statistically significant. This supports the hypothesis that Italian-American concentration would have a stronger affect on reducing homicide than white ethnic concentration. Ethnic concentration is insignificant at the neighborhood level in Chicago as well. Because this pattern is occurring at both aggregate levels, this suggests that in Chicago, dense ethnic concentrations that are specifically Italian are experiencing fewer incidents of homicide than other white ethnic concentrations. Again, determining the cause of this interesting phenomenon is difficult, but the assumption that neighborhood reputation and collective efficacy play a role in the relationship between Italian-American communities and homicide in Chicago is plausible.

### Levels of Aggregation

The results of this study highlight the effects of different levels of aggregation. While this can be argued because a change was seen in the predictors for each model, the majority of the results remained the same, and it is on this basis that perhaps we should be a little less critical of using larger aggregate levels for analysis. Many argue that you miss individual characteristics when larger aggregate levels are used for analysis (Bryk & Raudenbush 1992; Dogan & Rokkan, 1969; Schwartz, 1994). In this case, the larger aggregate levels included more significant predictors. Had the analysis remained at the census tract level, it would have been inferred that some variables (like owner occupied housing and mobility) were not related to the robbery and homicide counts. Many are proponents of using the smallest aggregate level possible in order to get as close to individual characteristics as the aggregate crime data will allow (Cherry & List, 2001; Lee, Pearsan & Pierse, 1990; Ouimet, 2000). However, in this context that recommendation would have failed, as there are certain city characteristics significantly predicting the violent crimes robbery and homicide at the neighborhood level that do not occur at the census tract level. However, issues of variance are the main reason that many argue for smaller aggregate levels; with a smaller N at the neighborhood level, the potential variance between cases decreases. Wooldredge (2002) and Anselin (2002) argue that there really is not that much bias introduced at larger aggregate levels and that, scientifically, we can still learn and infer important facts from the larger levels. This study supports the argument that there are some benefits to conducting research at larger aggregate levels; there is a different understanding of the effects of social characteristics, which may have been unnoticed if the smaller units of analysis were the only ones employed. Agreeing with Greenberg, Kessler, and Logan (1981), Hipp (2007), Smith (2001), and Steel and Holt (1996), among others, the level of aggregation chosen should

# **CHAPTER 7: DISCUSSION, THE CITY OF NEW YORK**

The findings for New York City were similar to the Chicago models in many of the significant results.

# Predicting Robbery in New York City

## Population and Robbery

For both models measuring percent Italian and ethnic concentration, population density is statistically significant with a negative relationship with robbery. This supports existing literature that suggests density is a significant predictor of various crimes. However, the idea that robbery is reduced by an increase in population density is counterintuitive to the suggestions of social disorganization theory and other empirical evidence (Park & Burgess, 1925; Shaw & Mckay, [1942]1969). This does support the idea that as there are more people in an area to maintain safety, there are more people to act as capable guardians in a community district and reduce overt street crime like robbery (Cohen & Felson, 1972).

# Foreign-Born and Robbery

Percent foreign-born has a significant and negative relationship with robbery in New York City in both of the models measuring percent Italian and white ethnic concentration. The coefficient for foreign-born in the Italian model is not a large as percent Italian suggesting that the negative relationship is weaker for percent foreignborn than percent Italian. In any case, the larger percentages of population foreign-born are related to a reduction in the crime count which gives more credibility to the idea that population homogeneity can create enhanced social organization and perhaps be a mechanism for better defended neighborhoods (Alba et al., 1996; Green et al., 1998; Shaw & McKay, [1942]1969; Suttles, 1972; Whyte, 1943) . This is inferred under the assumption that most populations of foreign-born group together by nationality after immigration in order to be surrounded by those who are familiar with their language and customs as they attempt to assimilate into U.S. society.

## Race and Robbery

In the ethnic concentration model, percent black is statistically significant in a positive direction. This supports the existing literature that communities with larger percentages of black residents will experience higher levels of robbery (Blau & Blau 1982; Browning & Erickson, 2009; Massey, 1994; Morenoff & Sampson, 1997; Speer, Gorman, Labouvie, & Ontush, 1998; Sundquist, Theobald, Yang, Li, Johansson & Sundquist, 2006. Again, it is unnecessary for this to continue on as a predictor of violent crime. These communities should focus on their assets of communication and organization in order to better defend against these crimes.

#### Percent Italian-American, Percent White Ethnic Concentration, and Robbery

For both models, percent white ethnic concentration and percent Italian were statistically significant. The coefficient for percent Italian is larger and therefore suggests a stronger negative relationship with robbery. While ethnic concentration does predict a reduction in the robbery count, the weaker relationship suggests that perhaps, in New York City community districts, larger percentages of Italian populations influence a reduction of robbery incidents more often than just any community with a white ethnic concentration. There could be a uniqueness to the control of percent Italian on the robbery count in New York City community districts.

#### Predicting Homicide in New York City

#### Population and Homicide

Again we see a significant and negative relationship between homicide and population density. This result was not initially anticipated but makes sense due to the naturally dense urban areas like New York City. More people are available to aid in overt crime deterrence.

#### Race, Socioeconomics and Homicide

For both models measuring percent Italian and white ethnic concentration, percent black and low socioeconomic status were statistically significant with positive relationships to homicide. This supports the existing literature that communities that have a larger percentage of black population and a higher percentage of those with low socioeconomic status will experience higher counts of homicide (Blau & Blau 1982; Browning & Erickson, 2009; Morenoff & Sampson, 1997; Speer, Gorman, Labouvie, & Ontush, 1998; Sundquist, Theobald, Yang, Li, Johansson & Sundquist, 2006). These results are always expected and add to the breadth of literature discussing these topics. However, it is important to note that these characteristics would matter less, if communities were more socially organized and able to defend themselves against outsiders (Patillo, 1998; Suttles, 1972).

## Percent Italian and Homicide

In the models looking at homicide, percent Italian was the only measure of ethnicity that is a significant predictor of homicide, instead of white ethnic concentration and percent foreign-born that were important in the models looking at robbery counts. This suggests support for the initial hypothesis that percent Italian would have a dampening effect on the homicide count and also a stronger effect than other communities that have dense white ethnic concentrations or foreign-born residents. This is also interesting because the same pattern held true for homicides in Chicago. This suggests that perhaps not only is there something about Italian reputation, but something

that is specific to the crime of homicide. The evidence for Italians being significant depressors of violent crimes in New York City is growing with this project.

# **CHAPTER 8: LIMITATIONS AND CONCLUSION**

Quantitatively testing the concept of defended neighborhoods and the theories of social control can overlook some neighborhood contextual effects such as community dynamics and other social factors that can influence neighborhood crime. For the purposes of this study, it is important to keep in mind the possible contextual effects cited in prior ethnographic research (i.e., the development of gangs, community solidarity, and other such neighborhood influences) when considering the implications of the present study.

Not only are assumptions made about neighborhood cohesiveness based on Italian-American and white ethnic concentrations, these variables are not necessarily measuring the reputation or the cultural aspects of each type of ethnic concentration. These models do not include a direct measurement of Mafia influence in Chicago and New York City, and Italian ancestry is admittedly a proxy variable. As an important admonition, if Italian neighborhoods have a reputation for applying informal sanctions and street justice to outsiders and/or infractions of their community norms, again this seems likely tied to the longstanding reputation of the Mafia in U.S. society. The Mafia does not maintain membership lists on organization web sites or report end of the year financial records listing property and other assets. For research to advance under these circumstances, it is necessary to use a proxy variable. Despite this measure serving as

purely an approximation of the Mafia, it is still measuring the influence of Italian groups on the violent crimes of robbery and homicide, similar to the ethnographic observations of Suttles (1972) and Whyte (1943). The pattern of Italian-American concentrations significantly predicting both violent crimes is empirically proven; the reasons as to why this might be can only be speculated. Considering this fact is of utmost importance when interpreting these results.

Special attention should be paid to the size of the coefficients. Many of them are very small and indicate that perhaps the models are not as complete as they could be. This suggests that future models should include additional measures to add validity and reliability to the results. Consideration should also be given to the fact that even though most of the coefficients are not large, they could still be inflated by some bias that is introduced through the aggregation of the crime data and the social characteristics. The current results are not necessarily inaccurate, but more inclusive models could better explain the variance as well as create validity for the estimation.

Finally, all of the results must be interpreted with caution because of the levels at which the data were collected and measured. Coefficients and probabilities could be inaccurate due to the grouping of the incidents and characteristics, and also there may be spatial autocorrelation that is undetected based on the type of data available for analysis. Rare events data, especially that which can have a value of zero, needs to be analyzed by some type of Poisson regression, and unfortunately, this creates problems for both residual and spatial autocorrelation analyses. Using rates, if there were not going to be a large number of zeros, might be a better option in the future.

#### **Conclusion**

Although it has not been quantitatively tested before, there is a seemingly distinct pattern across both Chicago and New York City that communities that have large populations with Italian ancestry also have lower counts of robbery and homicide. The reason for this pattern can only be speculated at this point and, of course, the ideas of reputation and Mafia presence are at the top of the list of explanations. This study suggests that there must be some reason why the Italian-American dominated neighborhoods significantly predict the homicide counts and, further, why both Italian-American and white ethnic dominated neighborhoods significantly predict the violent crime counts of robbery in both New York City and Chicago. Otherwise (regardless of aggregate differences) why would this pattern be occurring in both cities? The quest for the correct explanation for these phenomena should be on future research agendas.

The immense history of Italian-American Mafia presence within these cities is the longest in the country and is most easily argued as the persistence of reputation in the present day. However, it must be considered that this study looks at three different levels of aggregation and a proper comparison and generalization cannot be made in this instance. Only a platform for future examination with appropriate level data can be assessed at this time. In any case, regardless of scientific accuracy, it still remains quite suspect that percent Italian would carry so much significance in urban areas that are

KNOWN for the illicit dealings of the Italian-American Mafia. Perhaps the Mafia presence is as influential as we think, but there is a lack of quantitative proof.

More accurate measures of the Italian-American Mafia should be obtained and data from similar aggregate levels should also be used in order to draw better conclusions. Hidden populations are a common problem in social research; it is not unheard of to approximate in order to scientifically advance our knowledge. So while this is a limitation for drawing solid conclusions, it is a step in the direction of understanding the influence of the hidden population, the Italian-American Mafia. For now, moving forward with the knowledge that there is a distinct pattern for the significant and negative relationship between Italian-American concentration and the counts of robbery and homicide will suffice. This pattern should be critically thought about and discussed in future scholarly endeavors.

Further, this study has disaggregated the white ethnic groups in two of the most densely populated cities in the United States, which has not been attempted to this point. Rather than operating under the assumptions that a neighborhood is safe because it is white, we should instead be questioning which characteristics of the white-dominated neighborhood are making it safe. Not all white neighborhoods are experiencing the same levels of crime or lack of crime. Now it becomes clear that it may just be the concentration of specific white ethnic groups that potentially dampen the counts of robbery and homicide, and this is a much different effect than the heterogeneous concentration of foreign-born populations. In any case, this research brings to the foreground the importance of collective efficacy and community ties as a means of social control in the prevention of violent crime. Urban violent crime is consistently problematic, and public policies should be focused around individual efforts to prevent crime rather than delegating the responsibility to government officials only.

Social organization and networking, reputation, and social control surround the concept of a defended neighborhood, and there is now some empirical evidence to support the expectation that a low incidence of street crime will be seen in the areas that have a high concentration of Italian-Americans. Offering more insight on the concepts of ethnic concentration and defended neighborhoods, this particular research serves as a platform to future studies of neighborhoods and crime. Understanding the complexities of urban life and neighborhood public safety by examining the characteristics of these neighborhoods can only further ecological research in criminology.

# REFERENCES

- Abbott, W. F. (1974). Moscow in 1897 as a preindustrial city: A test of the inverse Burgess zonal hypothesis. *American Sociological Review*, 39(4), 542-550.
- Agnew, R. (1991). A longitudinal test of social control theory and delinquency. *Journal of Research in Crime and Delinquency*, 28(2), 126-156.
- Agnew, R. (1992). Foundation for a general strain theory of crime and delinquency. *Criminology*, 30(1), 47-88.
- Agnew, R. (1999). A general strain theory of community differences in crime rates. *Journal of Research in Crime and Delinquency*, 36(2), 123-155.
- Akers, R. L. (1996). Is differential association/social learning cultural deviance theory? *Criminology*, 34(2), 229-247.
- Akers, R. L. (1997). In Akers R. L. (Ed.), Social learning and social structure: A general theory of crime and deviance. Northeastern.
- Alba, R.D., Logan, J.R., &, Crowder, K. (1997). White ethnic neighborhoods and assimilation: The greater New York region, 1980-1990. *Social Forces*, 75, 883-912.
- Albanese, J. (1995). Contemporary issues in organized crime. Monsey, NY: Criminal Justice Press
- Anderson, E. (1990). Streetwise: Race, class, and change in an urban community. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Anderson, T.L., & Bennett, R.R. (1996). Development, gender and crime: the scope of the routine activities approach. *Justice Quarterly*, 13(1), 31-56.
- Anselin, L. (1995). Local indicators of spatial association—LISA. *Geographical Analysis*, 27, 93-115.
- Associated Press (AP) (2007, Nov. 8). Mafia's 'ten commandments' revealed. CNN: Cable News Network

- Baumer, E. P., Horney, J., Felson, R., & Lauritsen, J. L. (2003). Neighborhood disadvantage and the nature of violence. *Criminology*, *41*, 39-72.
- Becker, H. S. ([1963] 1997). Outsiders: Studies in the sociology of deviance Free Press.
- Bellair, P. E. (1997). Social interaction and community crime: Examining the importance of neighbor networks. *Criminology*, *35*, 677-704.
- Bennett, R.R. (1991). Routine activities: A Cross-national assessment of a criminological perspective. *Social Forces*, 70(1), 147-163.
- Berk, R., & MacDonald, J.M. (2008). Overdispersion and Poisson regression. *Journal of Quantitative Criminology*, 24(3), 269-284
- Bernasco, W. & Block, R. (2009). Where offenders choose to attack: A discrete choice model of robberies in Chicago. *Criminology*, 47(1), 93-130.
- Bernburg, J. G., & Krohn, M. D. (2003). Labeling life changes, and adult crime: The direct and indirect effects of official intervention in adolescence on crime in easily adulthood. *Criminology*, 41(4), 1287-1318.
- Black, D. (1970). The Social organization of arrest. Stanford Law Review, 23, 1087-1103.
- Black, D. (1976). The behavior of law. New York, NY: Academic Press.
- Black, D. (1980). Manners and Customs of Police. San Diego, CA: Academic Press Inc
- Black, D. (1983). Crime as social control. American Sociological Review, 48(1), 34-45.
- Blau, J.R, & Blau, P.M. (1982). American Sociological Review, 47(1), 114-129.
- Block, A. (1980). *East side west side: Organizing crime in New York 1930-1950*. Swansea, Wales: University College Cardiff.
- Block, A., & Chambliss, W. J. (1981). Organizing crime. New York, NY: Elsevier.
- Block, R. (1979). Community, environment and violent crime. Criminology, 17(1), 46-57.
- Blumenfeld, H. (1949). On the concentric-circle theory of urban growth. *Land Economics*, 25(2), 209.
- Blumer, H. (1954). What is wrong with social theory? *American Sociological Review*, 19(1), 3-10.

- Boggs, S.L (1971).Formal and informal crime control: An exploratory study of urban, suburban and rural orientations. *The Sociological Quarterly*, *12*, 319-327.
- Bohlen, C. (1989, Aug. 28). In Bensonhurst, grief mixed with shame and blunt bias. *The New York Times*. (New York, NY) p. A1.
- Bohm, R.M. (1997). "Sociological theories." (pp.69-107). In, *A primer on crime and delinquency*. Independence, KY: Wadsworth.
- Braude, L. (1970). 'Park and burgess': An appreciation. *The American Journal of Sociology*, 76(1), 1-10.
- Browning, C. R., Feinberg, S. L., & Dietz, R. D. (2004). The paradox of social organization: Networks, collective efficacy, and violent crime in urban neighborhoods. *Social Forces*, 83(2), 503-534.
- Browning, S., & Erickson, P. (2009). Neighborhood disadvantage, alcohol use, and violent victimization. *Youth Violence and Juvenile Justice*, 7(4), 331-349.
- Buell, E. H. (1980). Busing and the defended neighborhood South Boston, 1974-1977. Urban Affairs Review, 15(2), 161-188.
- Burgess, E. W. (1925). The growth of a city. The Trend of Population, 18, 85-97.
- Burgess, R. L., & Akers, R. L. (1966). A differential association-reinforcement theory of criminal behavior. Social Problems, 14(2), 128-147.
- Bursik, R.J., & Grasmick, H.G. (1993). Economic deprivation and neighborhood crime rates, 1960-1980. *Law and Society Review*. 27(2), 263-284.
- Bursik, R. J., & Grasmick, H.G. (1993). *Neighborhoods and crime*. Lanham, MD: Lexington Books.
- Byrne, J.M., & Sampson, R.J. (1986) *The Social ecology of crime*. Secaucus, NJ: Springer-Verlag.
- Candeloro, D. (1995). "Chicago's Italians: A survey of the ethnic factor, 1850-1990." In M.G. Holli's (1995). *Ethnic Chicago: A multicultural portrait* (229-253) Grand Rapids, MI: Eerdmans Publishing Company.
- Carwile, P.K. & Hollis, V. (2004). The mob: From 42nd Street to Wall Street. *Journal of Financial Crime*, *11*(4), 325-341.

- Cerda, M., Tracy, M., Messner, S. F., Vlahov, D., Taridff, K., & Galea, S. (2009). Misdemeanor policing, physical disorder, and gun-related homicide. *Epidemiology*, 20(4), 533.
- Chappell, A.T., Monk-Turner, E., & Payne, B.K. (2011). Broken windows or window breakers: The influence of physical and social disorder on quality of life. *Justice Quarterly*, 28(3), 522-540.
- Christopher, L. (2008). Defending turf: Racial demographic and hate crimes against Blacks and Whites. *Social Forces*, *87*, 357-385.
- Clear, T. R., Rose, D. R., Waring, E., & Scully, K. (2003). Coercive mobility and crime: A preliminary examination of concentrated incarceration and social disorganization. *Justice Quarterly*, 20(1), 33-64.
- Cloward, R. A., & Ohlin, L. E. (1960). *Delinquency and opportunity: A theory of delinquent gangs*. Glencoe, IL: Free Press of Glencoe.
- Cohen, L.E., & Felson, M. (1979). Social change and crime rate trends: a routine activity approach. *American Sociological Review*, 44, 588-608.
- Cooney, M. (1994). Evidence as partisanship. Law and Society Review, 28, 833-859.
- Cooney, M. (2009) Is killing wrong?: A study in pure sociology. University of Virginia Press.
- Corman, H., & Mocan, N. (2005). Carrots, sticks and broken windows. *Journal of Law and Economics*, 48, 235-266.
- Chicago Police Department, CPD. (2011). Violent crime data. *Chicago Data Portal*. Retrieved from <a href="https://data.cityofchicago.org/Public-Safety/Crimes-2001-to-present/ijzp-q8t2">https://data.cityofchicago.org/Public-Safety/Crimes-2001-to-present/ijzp-q8t2</a>.
- Crutchfield, R.D., Geerken, M.R., & Gove, W.R. (1982). Crime rate and social integration: The impact of metropolitan mobility. *Criminology*, 20, 467-478.
- Davie, M. (1938). The pattern of urban growth. In G. Murdock (Ed.), *Studies in the science of society* (pp. 133-162). New Haven: Yale University Press.
- DeSena, J.N. (1994).Women: The gatekeepers of urban neighborhoods. *Journal of Urban Affairs*. *16*, 307-321.
- DeSena, J.N. (2005). Protecting one's turf. Lanham, MD: University Press of America.
- DeStefano, G. (2007). An offer we can't refuse: The Mafia in the mind of America. New York, NY: Faber and Faber.

- Dillon, S. (1992, Oct. 25). Brooklyn's neighbors to the mob. *The New York Times*. (New York, NY) Section 1, p. 35.
- Durkheim, E. (1969). Two laws of penal evolution. *University of Cincinnati Law Review*, 38, 32-62.
- Elliott, D.S., Wilson, W.J, Huizinga, D., Sampson, R.J., Elliott, A., & Rankin, B. (1996). The effects of neighborhood disadvantage on adolescent development. *Journal of Research in Crime & Delinquency*, 33, 389-426.
- Ellen, I. G., & Turner, M. A. (1997). Does neighborhood matter? assessing recent evidence. *Housing Policy Debate*, 8(4), 833-866.
- Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI). (2009). Crime trends by metropolitan and nonmetropolitan counties, table 14. *Uniform Crime Report, Crime in the United States*.
- Feldmeyer, B. and Steffensmeier, D. (2009). Immigration effects on homicide offending for total and race/ethnicity-disaggregated populations (white, black, and Latino). *Homicide Studies*, 13(3), 211-226.
- Felson, M. (1987). Routine activities and crime prevention in the developing metropolis. *Criminology*, 25(4), 911-932.
- Felson, M., & Cohen, L. E. (1980). Human ecology and crime: A routine activity approach. *Human Ecology*, 8(4), 389-406.
- Felson, R. B. (1997). Routine activities and involvement in violence as actor, witness, or target. *Violence and Victims*, *12*(3), 209-221.
- Finkelhor, D., & Asdigian, N. L. (1996). Risk factors for youth victimization: Beyond a lifestyles/routine activities theory approach. *Violence and Victims*, 11(1), 3-19.
- Fischer, C. S. (1982). *To dwell among friends: Personal networks in town and city*. Chicago, IL: University of Chicago.
- Fisher, J.C., & Mason, R.L. (1981). *The analysis of multicollinear data in criminology*. San Diego, CA: Academic Press.
- Gabaccia, D. R. (1984). From Sicily to Elizabeth street: Housing and social change among Italian immigrants, 1880-1930. Albany, NY: State University of New York.
- Gage, N. (1971). The mafia is not an equal opportunity employer. New York, NY: McGraw-Hill.

Gage, N. (1972). Mafia, U.S.A. Playboy Press.

- Gardner, W., Mulvey, E.P, & Shaw, E.C. (1995). Regression analysis of counts and rates: Poisson, overdispersed Poisson, and negative binomial models. *Psychological Bulletin* 118(3), 392-404.
- Gettys, W. E. (1940). Human ecology and social theory. Social Forces, 18(4), 469-476.
- Goist, P. D. (1971). City and 'community': The urban theory of Robert Park. *American Quarterly*, 23(1), 46-59.
- Golub, A., Johnson, B.D., & Dunlap, E. (2006). Smoking marijuana in public: the spatial and policy shift in New York City arrests, 1992-2003. *Harm Reduction Journal*, *3*, 22-46.
- Goodchild, M.F. (1986). Spatial autocorrelation. Norwich: Geo Books.
- Graif, C. & Sampson, R.J. (2009). Spatial heterogeneity in the effects of immigration and diversity on neighborhood homicide rates. *Homicide Studies*, 13(3), 242-260.
- Grattet, R. (2009). The urban ecology of bias crime: A study of disorganized and defended neighborhoods. *Social Problems*, *56*, 132-150.
- Green, D. P., Strolovitch, D. Z., & Wong, J. S. (1998). Defended neighborhoods, integration, and racially motivated crime. *American Journal of Sociology*, *104*, 372-403.
- Griffith, D.A. (1987). *Spatial autocorrelation: A primer*. Washington, D.C.: Association of American Geographers.
- Griffith, D.A., & Haining, R. (2006). Beyond mule kicks: The Poisson distribution in geographical analysis. *Geographical Analysis*, 38(2), 123-139.
- Grogger, J.T. & Carson, R.T. (1991). Models for truncated counts. *Journal of Applied Econometrics*, 6, 225-238.
- Harcourt, B. E., & Ludwig, J. (2006). Broken windows: New evidence from New York city and a five-city social experiment. *University of Chicago Law Review*, 73(1), 271-320.
- Heitgard, J.L., & Bursik, R.J. (1987). Extracommunity dynamics and the ecology of delinquency. American Journal of Sociology, 92, 775-787.
- Hipp, J. R. (2007). Block, tract, and levels of aggregation: Neighborhood structure and crime disorder as a case in point. *American Sociological Review*, 72, 659-680.
- Hirschi, T. (2001 [1969]). Causes of delinquency Transaction Publishers.

- Holli, M.G., & Jones, P.D. (Ed.). (1995). *Ethnic Chicago: A multicultural portrait*. Grand Rapids, MI: Eerdmans Publishing Company.
- Hollinger, R. C. (1986). Acts against the workplace: Social bonding and employee deviance. *Deviant Behavior*, 7(1), 53-75.
- Hunter, Albert. (1985). "Private, parochial and public social orders: The problem of crime and incivility in urban communities." In G. Suttles & M. Zald (Eds.), *The Challenge of Social Control: Citizenship and Institution Building in Modern Society (pp. 230-242)*, Norwood, N.J.: Ablex Publishing.
- Huo, X., Hong, L., Sun, D., & Zhou, L. (2012). Combining geostatistics with Moran's I analysis for mapping soil heavy metals in Beijing, China. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 9(3), 995-1017.
- Ianni, F. A. J., & Reuss-Ianni, E. (1972). A family business. New York, NY: Russell Sage .
- Jackson, M.C., Huang, L., Xie, Q., & Tiwari, R.C. (2010). A modified version of Moran's I. *International Journal of Health Geographics*, 9, 33-43.
- Jacobs, J.B., & Gouldin, L.P. (1999). Cosa Nostra: The final chapter? *Crime and Justice*, 25, 129-189.
- Jacobs, J.B., Panarella, C., & Worthington, J. (1994). Busting the mob: United States v. Cosa Nostra. New York, NY: New York University Press
- Janowitz, M. (1975). Sociological theory and social control. *The American Journal of Sociology*, *81*(1), 82-108.
- Katz, E. (2009). Why sociology abandoned communication. *The American Sociologist*, 40(3), 167-174.
- Katz, C.M., & Schnebly, S.M. (2011). Neighborhood variation in gang member concentrations. *Crime and Delinquency*, 57(3), 377-407.
- Kawachi, I., & Kennedy, B. P. (1999). Crime: Social disorganization and relative deprivation. *Social Science and Medicine*, 48(6), 719-731.
- Kawachi, I. Kennedy, B.P., & Glass, R. (1999). Social capital and self-rated health: A contextual analysis. *American Journal of Public Health*, 89(8), 1187-1198.
- Kelejian, H.H. & Robinson, D.P. (1992). Spatial autocorrelation: A new computationally simple test with an application to per capita county police expenditures. *Regional Science and Urban Economics*, 22(3), 317-331.

- Kennedy, L. W., & Forde, D. R. (1990). Routine activities and crime: An analysis of victimization in Canada. *Criminology*, 28, 1, 137-152.
- Kennedy, L.W. & Baron, S.W. (1993). Routine activities and a subculture of violence: a study of violence on the street. *Journal of Research in Crime and Delinquency*, 30(1), 88-112.
- Kessner, T. (1977). The golden door: Italian and Jewish immigrant mobility in New York city, 1880-1915. New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Kingston, B., Huizinga, D., & , Elliott, D.S. (2009). A test of social disorganization theory in high-risk urban neighborhoods. *Youth Society*, *41*(1), 53-79.
- Kirk, D.S. & Matsuda, M. (2011). Legal cynicism, collective efficacy, and the ecology of arrest. *Criminology*, 49(2), 443-472.
- Kornhauser, R. R. (1979). Social sources of delinquency: An appraisal of analytic models. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Krohn, M.D. (1986). The web of conformity: The network approach to the explanation of delinquent behavior. *Social Problems*. 33, 581-593.
- Krohn, M. D. (1999). Social learning theory: The continuing development of a perspective. *Theoretical Criminology*, *4*(3), 451-462.
- Kubrin, C.E. and Weitzer, R. (2003). New directions in social disorganization theory. *Journal of Research in Crime and Delinquency*, 40(4), 374-402.
- Land, K.C., McCall, P.L., & Nagin, D.S. (1996). Criminal careers: Results from mixed Poisson regression analyses. *American Journal of Sociology*, 103(6), 1593-1630.
- Land, K. C., McCall, P. L., & Cohen, L. E. (1990). Structural covariates of homicide rates: Are there any invariances across time and social space? *American Journal of Sociology*, 95, 922-963.
- Landau, S.F., & Fridman, D. (1993). The seasonality of violent crime: The case of robbery and homicide in Israel. *Journal of Research in Crime and Delinquency*, 30(2), 163-191.
- Lander, B. (1954). *Towards an understanding of juvenile delinquency*. New York, NY: Columbia University Press.
- Latkin, C. A., & Curry, A. D. (2003). Stressful neighborhoods and depression: A prospective study of the impact of neighborhood disorder. *Journal of Health and Social Behavior*, 44(1), 34-44.

- Lavigne, C., Ricci, B., Franck, P, & Senoussi, R. (2010). Spatial analyses of ecological count data: A density map comparison approach. *Basic and Applied Ecology*, 11(8), 734-742.
- Leventhal, T., & Brooks-Guun, J. (2000). The neighborhoods they live in: The effects of neighborhood residence on child and adolescent outcomes. *Psychological Bulletin*, *126*(2), 309.
- Leverentz, A. (2011). Neighborhood context of attitudes toward crime and reentry. *Punishment and Society*, 13(1), 64.
- Ley, D. & Cybriwsky R. (1974). Urban graffiti as territorial markers. Annals of the Association of American Geographers, 64(4), 491-505.
- Li, H., Calder, C.A., & Cressie, N. (2007). Beyond Moran's I: Testing for spatial dependence based on the spatial autoregressive model. *Geographical Analysis*, 39, 357-375.
- Liska, A.E., & Baccaglini, W. (1990). Feeling safe by comparison: Crime in the newspapers. *Social Problems*, *37*, 360-374.
- Lombardo, R.M, & Lurigio, A.J. (1995). Joining the Chicago outfit: Speculations about the racket subculture and roving neighborhoods In, J. Albanese, (Ed.). *Contemporary issues in organized crime*, (pp. 87-109) Monterey, NY: Criminal Justice Press.
- Lupo, S. (2009). *History of the Mafia*. New York: Columbia University Press.
- Maas, P. (1999). *Underboss: Sammy the Bull Gravano's story of life in the Mafia*. New York, NY: Harper Collins.
- Markowitz, F. E. (2006). Psychiatric hospital capacity, homelessness and crime and arrest rates. *Criminology*, 44(1), 45-72.
- Martinez, R. (2010). Economic conditions and racial/ethnic variations in violence. *Criminology and Public Policy*, 9(4), 707-713.
- Masi, C.M, Hawkley, L.C., Piotrowski, H.Z, & Pickett, K.E. (2007). Neighborhood economic disadvantage, violent crime, group density and pregnancy outcomes in a diverse, urban population. *Social Science and Medicine*, 65(12), 2440-2457.
- Massey, D. S. (1994). Getting away with murder: Segregation and violent crime in urban America. *University of Pennsylvania Law Review*, 143, 1203-1227.
- Massey, D.S., Krohn, M.D., Bonati, L.M. (1989). Property crime and the routine activities of individuals. *Journal of Research in Crime and Delinquency*, 26(4), 378-400.
- Matsueda, R. L., & Heimer, K. (1987). Race, family structure, and delinquency: A test of differential association and social control theories. *American Sociological Review*, 52(8), 826-840.
- McCall, P. L., Land, K. C., & Parker, K. F. (2010). An empirical assessment of what we know about structural covariates of homicide rates: A return to a classic 20 years later. *Homicide Studies*, *14*, 219-243.
- McIllwain, J.S. (1999).Organized crime: A social network approach. *Crime, Law and Social Change*, *32*, 301-323.
- McKenzie, R. D. (1926). Spatial distance and community organization pattern. *Social Forces*, *5*, 623-640.
- McMillan, D. W., & Chavis, D. M. (1996). Sense of community: A definition and theory. *Journal of Community Psychology*, 24, 315-325.
- Mead, G. H. (1925). The genesis of the self and social control. *International Journal of Ethics*, 35(3), 251-277.
- Meares, T. L. and Kahan, D. M. (1998). Law and (norms of) order in the inner city. *Law and Society Review*, 32(4), 805-838.
- Meithe, T. D., Stafford, M. C., & Long, S. J. (1987). Social differentiation in criminal victimization: A test of routine activities/lifestyle theories. *American Sociological Review*, 52(2), 184-194.
- Merry, S.E. (1981). Defensible space undefended: social factors in crime control through environmental design. *Urban Affairs Review*, 16(4), 397-422.
- Merton, R. K. (1938). Social structure and anomie. *American Sociological Review*, *3*(5), 672-682.
- Messner, S. F., & Tardiff, K. (1985). The social ecology of urban homicide: An application of the 'routine activities' approach. *Criminology*, 23(2), 241-267.
- Messner, S. F., Galea, S., Tardiff, K. J., Tracy, M., Bucciarelli, A., Piper, T. M., Vlahov, D. (2007). Policing, drugs and the homicide decline in New York City in the 1990s. *Criminology*, 45(2), 385-414.
- Mitchell, A. (2005). *The ESRI Guide to GIS Analysis: Volume 2, Spatial Measurements and Statistics*. ESRI Press, Redlands, CA.

- Miller, H.V., & Gibson, C.L. (2011). Neighborhoods, acculturation, crime, and victimization among Hispanics: The cross-fertilization of the sociologies of immigration and crime. *Journal of Contemporary Criminal Justice*, 27(1), 4-17.
- Moore, W. E. (1958). A note on the measurement of social change. *Social Science Research Council*, 10, 242-249.
- Morenoff, J.D., Sampson, R.J., Raudenbush, S.W. (2001). Neighborhood inequality, collective efficacy, and the spatial dynamics of urban violence. *Criminology*, 39(3), 517-558.
- Morris, P. K. (2010). *An analysis of homicide in urban Jamaica*. Rutgers University Community Repository. Rutgers University-Newark, Rutgers University. (ETD\_2250). Retrieved from <u>http://hdl.rutgers.edu/1782.2/rucore10002600001.ETD.000052276</u>.
- Nelli, H.S. (1969). Italians and crime in Chicago: The formative years, 1890-1920. American Journal of Sociology, 74(4), 373-391.
- New York City Police Department. NYPD . (2011). COMPSTAT: Reported crimes.
- Obrien, R.M. (1985). Crime and victimization data. Beverly Hills: Sage publications.
- Oliver, J.E, & Mendelberg, T. (2000). Reconsidering the environmental determinants of White racial attitudes. *American Journal of Political Science*, 44(3), 574-589.
- Olson, P. (1982). Urban neighborhood research. Urban Affairs Review, 17(4), 491.
- Ord, J.K. & Getis, A. (1995). Local spatial autocorrelation statistics: Distributional issues and an application. *Geographical Analysis*, 27(4), 286-306.
- Orvis, G.P., & Rush J.P. (2000). "Organized crime" In, M.A. DuPont-Morales, M. Hooper, M.,
  & J.H. Schmidt, (Eds.). *Handbook of criminal justice administration*. (pp.413-430) New York, NY: CRC Press, Inc.
- Osgood, D. W. (2000). Poisson-based regression analysis of aggregate crime rates. *Journal of Quantitative Criminology*, *16*, 21-43.
- Osgood, D. W., & Chambers, J. M. (2000). Social disorganization outside the metropolis: An analysis of rural youth violence. *Criminology*, *38*(1), 81.
- Paradis, E. (2012). Moran's autocorrelation coefficient in comparative methods. *St. Andrews, Working Paper*, 1-10.
- Park, R. E. (1936). Succession, an ecological concept. *American Sociological Review*, 1(2), 171-179.

- Park, R. E. (1939). Symbiosis and socialization: A frame of reference for the study of society. *The American Journal of Sociology*, 45(1), 1-25.
- Park, R.E. & Burgess, E.W. (1921) Introduction to the science of sociology. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Park, R.E., Burgess, E., & McKenzie, R.D. (1925). The City. Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press.
- Paternoster, R., & Iovanni, L. (1989). The labeling perspective and delinquency: An elaboration of the theory and an assessment of the evidence. *Justice Quarterly*, 6(3), 359-394.
- Patillo, M.E. (1998).Sweet mothers and gangbangers: Managing crime in a black middle-class neighborhood. *Social Forces*, *76*, 747-774.
- Perry, G.L.W., Miller, B.P., & Enright, N.J. (2006). A comparison of methods for the statistical analysis of spatial point patterns in plant ecology. *Plant Ecology*, 187, 59-82.
- Perkins, D. D., Wandersman, A., Rich, R. C., & Taylor, R. B. (1993). The physical environment of street crime: Defensible space, territoriality and incivilities. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, *13*, 29-49.
- Perkins, D., D., Meeks, J. W., & Taylor, R. B. (1992). The physical environment of street blocks and resident perceptions of crime and disorder: Implications for theory and measurement. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 12, 21-34.
- Peterson, R.D. & Krivo, L.J. (2005). Macrostructural analysis of race, ethnicity and violent crime: Recent lessons and new directions for research. *Annual Review of Sociology*, 31, 331-356.
- Quaife, M.M. (1916). *The Development of Chicago, 1674-1914: Shown in a series of contemporary narratives*. Chicago, IL: The Caxton Club.
- Quinn, J. A. (1940). The Burgess zonal hypothesis and its critics. *American Sociological Review*, 5(2), 210-218.
- Randall, F.A., & Randall, J.D. (1999). *History of the development of building construction in Chicago*. Chicago: University of Illinois.
- Reider, J. (1985). *Canarsie: The Jews and Italians of Brooklyn against liberalism*. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.

- Roncek, D. W., & Maier, P. A. (1991). Bars, blocks, and crimes revisited: Linking the theory of routine activities to the empiricism of 'hot spots'. *Criminology*, 29(4), 725-753.
- Rose, D. R., & Clear, T. R. (1998). Incarceration, social capital and crime: Implications for social disorganization theory. *Criminology*, *36*(3), 441-480.
- Rosenbaum, D. P. (1987). The theory and research behind neighborhood watch: Is it a sound fear and crime reduction strategy? *Crime and Delinquency*, *33*, 103-134.
- Ross, E. A. ([1901] 2002). *Social control: A survey of the foundations of order*. California: University Press of the Pacific.
- Sampson, R. J. (1985). Neighborhood and crime: The structural determinants of personal victimization. *Journal of Research in Crime and Delinquency*, 22, 7-40.
- Sampson, R. J. (2002). Organized for what? Recasting theories of social (dis)organization. *Advances in Criminological Theory, 10,* 95-110.
- Sampson, R. J. (2008). Moving to inequality: Neighborhood effects and experiments meet social structure. *American Journal of Sociology*, 114(1), 189-231.
- Sampson, R. J., & Wooldredge, J. D. (1987). Linking the micro- and macro-level dimensions of lifestyle-routine activity and opportunity models of predatory victimization. *Journal of Quantitative Criminology*, 3(4), 371-393.
- Sampson, R.J., & Groves, B.W. (1989). Community structure and crime: testing socialdisorganization theory. *The American Journal of Sociology*, 94, 774-802.
- Sampson, R. J., & Lauritsen, J. L. (1990). Deviant lifestyles, proximity to crime and the offender-victim link in personal violence. *Journal of Research in Crime and Delinquency*, 27(2), 110-139.
- Sampson, R. J., Raudenbush, S. W., & Earls, F. (1997). Neighborhoods and violent crime: A multidimensional study of collective efficacy. *Science*, 277, 918-924.
- Sampson, R.J., & Lauritsen, J.L. (1997). Racial and ethnic disparities in crime and criminal justice in the united states. *Crime and Justice*, 21, 311-332.
- Sampson, R. J., Morenoff, J. D., & Gannon-Rowley, T. (2002). Assessing 'neighborhood effects': Social processes and new directions in research. *Annual Review of Sociology*, 28, 443-478.

- Sampson, R. J., & Raudenbush, S. W. (2004). Seeing disorder: Neighborhood stigma and the social construction of 'broken windows'. *Social Psychology Quarterly*, 67(4), 319-342.
- Scherzer, K. A. (1992). *The unbounded community: Neighborhood life and social structure in New York city*, 1830-1875. Durham, NC: Duke University Press.
- Schwirian, K. P. (1983). Models of neighborhood change. *Annual Review of Sociology*, *9*, 83-102.
- Shapiro, S.P. (1987). The social control of impersonal trust. *The American Journal of Sociology*, 93, 623-658.
- Shaw, C.R., & McKay, H.D. (1942/1969). Juvenile delinquency and urban areas: A study of rates of delinquency in relation to differential characteristics of local communities in American cities. Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press.
- Shelley, L. L. (1995). Transnational organized crime: An imminent threat to the nation-state? *The Journal of Public Affairs*, 48, 463-490.
- Simcha-Fagan, O., & Schwawrtz, J. E. (1986). Neighborhood and delinquency: An assessment of contextual effects. *Criminology*, 24(4), 667-699.
- Simmel, G. (1903). The metropolis and mental life. In G. Bridge, & S. Watson (Eds.), *The blackwell city reader*. (pp. 103- 110). Oxford: Wiley-Blackwell.
- Simmel, G. (1955 [1922]). In Wolff K. (Ed.), *Conflict and the web of group affiliations*. Glencoe, IL: Free Press.
- Simons, R.L. & Burt, C.H. (2011). Learning to be bad: Adverse social conditions, social schemas, and crime. *Criminology*, 49(2), 553-598.
- Skogan, W. (1986). Fear of crime and neighborhood change. Crime and Justice, 8, 203-220.
- Skogan, W. G., & Maxfield, M. G. (1981). *Coping with crime: Individual and neighborhood reactions*. Beverly Hills, CA: Sage Publications.
- Smith, J. E. (1985). Family connections: A history of Italian and Jewish immigrant life in providence, Rhode island, 1900-1940. Albany, NY: State University of New York Press.
- Smith, W. F. (1963). Forecasting neighborhood change. Land Economics, 39(3), 292-297.
- Smith, W. R., Frazee, S. G., & Davison, E. L. (2000). Furthering the integration of routine activity and social disorganization theories: Small units of analysis and the study of street robbery as a diffusion process. *Criminology*, 38(2), 489-524.

- Speer, P.W., Gorman, D.M., Labouvie, E.W., &, Ontkush, M.J. (1998). Violent crime and alcohol availability: Relationships in an urban community. *Journal of Public Health Policy*, *19*(3), 303-318.
- Stultz, B.J. (2010). Determinants of Chicago neighborhood homicide trajectories: 1965-1995. *Homicide Studies*, 14(3), 244-267.
- Sundquist, K., Theobald, H., Yang, M., Li, X., Johansson, S.E., & Sundquist, J. (2006). Neighborhood violent crime and unemployment increase the risk of coronary heart disease: A multilevel study in an urban setting. *Social Science and Medicine*, 62(8), 2061-2071.
- Suttles, G. D. (1972). *The social construction of communities*. Chicago, IL: The University of Chicago Press.
- Taylor, R. B. (2001). Breaking away from broken windows: Baltimore neighborhoods and the nationwide fight against crime, grime, fear, and decline. Boulder, CO: Westview.
- Taylor, R.B., & Hale, M. (1986). Criminology: Testing alternative models of fear of crime. *Journal of Criminal Law and Criminology*, 77, 151-189.
- Tita, G. & Ridgeway, G. (2007). The impact of gang formation on local patterns of crime. *Journal of Research on Crime and Delinquency*, 44(2), 208-237.
- Triplett, R. A., Gainey, R.R., & Sun, I.Y. (2003). Institutional strength, social control and neighborhood crime rates. *Theoretical Criminology*, 7(4), 439-467.
- U.S. Census, United States Census Bureau. (2010). Census Tracts and Block Numbering Areas. *Geographical Reference Manual*. Ch. 10, pp 1-17.
- Velez, M.B. (2009). Contextualizing the immigration and crime effect: An analysis of homicide in Chicago neighborhoods. *Homicide Studies*, 13(3), 325-335.
- Veysey, B. M., & Messner, S. F. (1999). Further testing of social disorganization theory: An elaboration of Sampson and Groves' 'community structure and crime'. *Journal of Research in Crime and Delinquency*, 36, 156-174.
- Vincent, G. (1896). The province of sociology. *The American Journal of Sociology*, 1(4), 473-491.
- Walker, J.T., & Maddan, S. (2008). *Statistics in criminology and criminal justice: Analysis and interpretation*. Sodbury, MA: Jones and Bartlett.

- Warner, B. D., & Pierce, G. L. (1993). Reexamining social disorganization theory using calls to the police as a measure of crime. *Criminology*, *31*(4), 493-517.
- Warner, B. D., & Rountree, P. W. (1997). Local ties in a community and crime model: Questioning the systemic nature of informal social control. *Social Problems*, 44, 520-547.
- Warren, R. B., & Warren, D. I. (1977). *The neighborhood organizer's handbook*. London: Notre Dame Press.
- Whyte, W.F. (1941). "Corner boys: A study of clique behavior." *American Journal of Sociology*, 46, 647-664.
- Whyte, W. F. (1943). *Street corner society: The social structure of an Italian slum*. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Wiatrowski, M. D., Griswold, D. B., & Roberts, M. K. (1981). Social control theory and delinquency. *American Sociological Review*, 46(5), 525-541.
- Wilson, J. Q., & Kelling, G. L. (1982). Broken windows. The Atlantic Monthly, 211, 229-238.
- Zaykowski, H., & Parker, K. F. (2010). Problems and prospects revisited: Bursik's mark on Chicago-style criminology. *Journal of Criminal Justice Education*, 21, 311-329.
- Zhang, T., & Lin, G. (2007). A decomposition of Moran's I for clustering detection. *Computational Statistics and Data Analysis*, 51, 6123-6137.
- Zimmerman, G.M, & Messner, S.F. (2010). Neighborhood context and the gender gap in adolescent violent crime. *American Sociological Review*, 75(6), 958-980.